The tumor antigen epcam: tetraspanins and the tight junction protein claudin-7, new partners, new functions

Francois Le Naour^{1,2}, Margot Zoller^{3,4}

¹INSERM U602, F-94807 Villejuif, France, ²Universite Paris 11, Institut Andre Lwoff, F-94807 Villejuif, France, ³Department of Tumor Progression and Immune Defense, German Cancer Research Center, D-69120 Heidelberg, ⁴Department of Applied Genetics, University of Karlsruhe, D-76128 Karlsruhe, Germany

TABLE OF CONTENTS

- 1 Abstract
- 2. Introduction
- 3. EpCAM
 - 3.1. EpCAM: structure and function
 - 3.2. EpCAM and cancer
 - 3.3. EpCAM-specific monoclonal antibodies in cancer therapy
- 4. Tetraspanins
 - 4.1. Tetraspanins: protein complexes and membrane microdomains
 - 4.2. Co-operate activity of tetraspanin complexes
 - 4.3. Tumor growth promoting and metastasis suppressing activity of tetraspanins
- 5. Claudins
 - 5.1. Claudins and tight junctions
 - 5.2. Regulation of claudin expression
 - 5.3. Claudin-7
 - 5.4. Claudins in cancer progression
- 6. EpCAM-tetraspanin-claudin-7 complexes
 - 6.1. EpCAM and tetraspanins
 - 6.2. EpCAM and claudin-7
- 7. Perspective
- 8. Acknowledgements
- 9. References

1. ABSTRACT

The cell-cell adhesion molecule EpCAM / CD326 has been one of the first tumor-associated antigens and has soon received attention as an antibody target in cancer therapy. However, only recently, progress has been achieved in disclosing the array of functional activities of EpCAM and the underlying molecular mechanisms. This review will particularly focus on cooperative activity of EpCAM with two classes of transmembrane molecules, tetraspanins and claudins. EpCAM can associate with claudin-7 and the tetraspanins CD9 and CO-029. We propose that complex formation of EpCAM with tetraspanins and claudins does not only interfere with EpCAM-mediated homotypic cell-cell adhesion, but importantly, is also associated with a gain of function, like induction of apoptosis resistance.

2. INTRODUCTION

Already for more than 2 decades, the epithelial cell-cell adhesion molecule EpCAM serves as a target structure in cancer therapy (1). Its therapeutic use has been based on overexpression in many types of carcinoma, which as such is surprising, as one would expect tumor progression to be accompanied by downregulation of a cellcell adhesion molecule, as e.g. described for E-cadherin (2). Surprisingly, too, antibody therapy displayed few side effects on normal epithelium, that also differs for other ubiquitously expressed molecules rather overexpression in tumor tissue (3). Recent progress in EpCAM-mediated signal transduction and its contribution to gene transcription unravelled its tumor growth promoting activities and provided hints towards an explanation for the discongruent activities in cell-cell

adhesion versus tumor progression and antibody susceptibility of tumor, but not normal epithelial cells (4).

This review will focus on the association of EpCAM with additional transmembrane molecules, which we hypothesize to have major bearing on EpCAM's functional activities. Tetraspanins, in particular CD9 and CO-029, and the tight junction protein claudin-7 have recently been described to associate with EpCAM (5-7). Tetraspanins are known as molecular facilitators that form a net between themselves and other transmembrane molecules in glycolipid-enriched membrane microdomains, which also harbour signal transducing and adaptor molecules, such that a multitude of signaling cascades can be initiated by the tetraspanin complexes (8.9). Claudins have originally been described as the major component of tight junctions that are important for cell polarity and paracellular transport. Only recently it has been observed that at least some members of the claudin family, including claudin-7 are also found basolaterally. The functions claudins exert outside of tight junctions are unknown. It is hypothesized that they may contribute to vesicle stability or vesicle transport (10-12). We propose that EpCAMtetraspanin-claudin-7 complex formation interferes with EpCAM-mediated homotypic cell-cell adhesion and supports apoptosis resistance.

We will first introduce the EpCAM molecule inasmuch as its structural features are important for the association with other transmembrane molecules. After providing an overview on tetraspanins and claudins with special emphasis on their relation to tumor growth and progression, we will provide our working hypothesis on how EpCAM, tetraspanins and claudin-7 could promote tumor growth and progression in a concerted action.

3. EPCAM

3.1. EpCAM: structure and function

The epithelial cell adhesion molecule EpCAM is a type I transmembrane molecule of 314 AA. It is a panepithelial marker, which is enriched at the basolateral membrane (13,13). Overexpression of EpCAM is frequently observed in various types of carcinomas. Despite its constitutive expression, a blockade of the molecules by EpCAM-specific antibodies can be of therapeutic benefit (15-17). Moreover, self tolerance towards EpCAM can be broken, so that the generation of EpCAM-specific T cells opens an additional therapeutic option (18,19).

EpCAM is a Ca $^{++}$ -independent, homophilic cell-cell adhesion molecule with an EGF-like domain, followed by a thyroglobin repeat domain (20,21), a cysteine poor region, a transmembrane domain and a short cytoplasmic tail (21-25). Both the EGF-like repeat and the thyroglobin domain form a globular structure and are required for the homophilic cell-cell adhesion of EpCAM. The EGF-like domain is required for the reciprocal cell-cell interaction and the thyroglobin-like domain for the lateral interaction of EpCAM molecules. Both domains are also required for the anchoring of actin microfilaments at the cell membrane via α -actinin, a process regulated by the cytoplasmic tail of

EpCAM (26). EpCAM has a particular proteolytic cleavage site near the N-terminus, and cleavage has been suggested to be accompanied by conformational changes, which may have impact on the function of the molecule (27). Thyroglobin domains are known to inhibit cathepsins. Whether EpCAM, indeed, serves as a protease inhibitor, to protect the tumor cell from degradation, remains to be explored.

Not much is known on the regulation of EpCAM expression. The EpCAM promoter has no TATA box, and does not contain CCAAT, Ker1 or E-pal transcription factor recognition sequences. Yet, the 687bp proximal promoter region contains transcription factor recognition sequences for Sp-1, AP-1, AP-2, Etss, ESE-1 and E-pallike (28). It is also known that the EpCAM promoter becomes negatively regulated by NF κ B, TNF α and IFN α (29).

The cell adhesion molecule EpCAM might be expected rather to prevent than to support metastasis formation (30-32). However, it has been reported that EpCAM is involved in the abrogation of E-cadherinmediated cell-cell adhesion by disrupting the link between α-catenin and F-actin (13,33,34). In fact, EpCAM has been shown to be involved in signal transduction and to support cell motility (25,35-40). Overexpression of the EpCAM gene also induces upregulation of the proto-oncogene cmyc and supports cell proliferation via upregulated synthesis of cyclin A and E (39,41,42) and regulates E-FABP (epidermal fatty acid binding protein) expression (39). Finally, and likely to be most important for the tumor progression promoting activity of EpCAM, oligomerization of the molecule triggers signals that cleave an intracellular peptide of EpCAM, which requires cooperative activity of TACE (TNF converting enzyme) and PS2-NTF (persenilin 2 N-terminal fragment). This peptide, termed EpIC, forms a complex with B-catenin and Lef-1. The complex relocates to the nucleus and by binding to Lef consensus sites initiates transcription of c-myc (4, M. Munz and O. Gires, personal communication). EpCAM transgenic mice, where EpCAM is overexpressed in mammary glands, support a role of EpCAM in mitogenic signaling with high level Bcl-2 and Ki67 expression (43). Also, there is evidence that EpCAM may be a stem cell marker in breast, pancreatic and colorectal cancer (44-47).

3.2. EpCAM and cancer

EpCAM is expressed on many epithelia (48). Few exceptions are epidermal keratinocytes, hepatocytes, thymic cortical epithelia, gastric parietal cells and myoepithelial cells (48). Non-epithelial cells, with the exception of plasma cells, lack EpCAM expression (49). According to the distribution in non-transformed tissue, nearly all carcinoma express EpCAM, including cervical, lung, breast, prostate, renal cell, colorectal and cutaneous squamous cell carcinoma, but also myeloma, the malignant counterpart to plasma cells (13,32,48-57). In carcinoma, EpCAM expression is mostly increased as compared to non-transformed tissue and EpCAM overexpression has been found to correlate with the grade and histological type (preferentially lobular) of breast cancer, decreased overall and poor disease free survival (32). In cervical cancer and

squamous cell carcinoma of the lung, EpCAM overexpression also correlates with grading and TNM staging, but not with survival (50,58). In colorectal cancer it appears to correlate with the disease-free survival, but not with grading and staging (59).

3.3. EpCAM-specific monoclonal antibodies in cancer therapy

The therapeutic potential of EpCAM-specific antibody has first been evaluated for colorectal cancer in nude mice (60,61). Several clinical studies have been performed with edrecolomab. Most studies report on benefits considering metastatic progression. With respect to the effect on the local tumor mass, results in different studies are divergent, that has been suggested to be due to the basolateral localization of the molecule, which could hamper access for the antibody in a solid tumor mass (rev. in 15). Yet, the preferential basolateral localization may not account for tumor cells, where EpCAM has been described to become redistributed over the plasma membrane (62). Irrespective of this matter, very few and mostly tolerable side effects have been reported, which is surprising taking the expression of EpCAM on non-transformed tissue (62-64). A new generation of antibodies, either bispecific or coupled to chemotherapeutic drugs is under consideration (65-67). Thus, a trifunctional antibody (anti-EpCAM x anti-CD3) (catumaxomab), where the Fc part of the antibody is taken as the third functionally important domain, is suggested to kill tumor cells via induction of apoptosis, release of cytokines and perforin as well as by antibody-dependent cellular cytototxicity (68,69). The antibody has been efficient in the treatment of patients with malignant ascites of ovarian cancer and peritoneal carcinomatosis from various solid tumors (70). An anti-EpCAM x anti-CD64 bispecific antibody (HEA125x197) has also been most efficient in the treatment of patients with ascites from ovarian cancer (71). EpCAM-specific antibodies also have been explored in non-small cell lung cancer patients, so far with promising results, that need to be further controlled (72). A fully human EpCAM-specific antibody, adecatumumab, is under investigation (73). The efficacy of an anti-erbB2 immunotoxin could also be increased by anti-EpCAM sFv (74).

This list of therapeutically used EpCAM-specific antibodies is by no means complete, as we only wanted to demonstrate that a molecule expressed on non-transformed cells can be efficiently used as a therapeutic target and without severe side effects. This is not only surprising, but makes it a demand to define the molecule's function that could well allow for more directed interference. At present we are still at the stage of a hypothesis, but two lines appear most promising. One line of interest has already been pointed out, the possibility that the cytoplasmic tail of EpCAM (EpIC) functions as part of a transcriptional complex (4,41). The second line of interest has a bias towards the authors field of interest, the modulation of the functional activity of transmembrane molecules by the formation of complexes in membrane subdomains, particularly those generated by the so called tetraspanin web. As EpCAM crossed independently both authors' way in being concerned about tetraspanins, we feel that EpCAM

complex formation should receive intense consideration and may further help to elucidate the function of the molecule that already as a "black box" has proven its therapeutic relevance. We also speculate that the observation of EpCAM as part of a complex in glycolipid and tetraspanin enriched membrane microdomains and the discovery of its cytoplasmic domain to account for tumor growth promotion are possibly linked.

To substantiate our hypothesis, we will start to introduce the tetraspanin net and outline the EpCAM complex as far as it is known at present.

4. TETRASPANINS

4.1. Tetraspanins: protein complexes and membrane microdomains

Tetraspanins are a family of 34 proteins. The key feature of tetraspanins is their potential to associate with each other and with a multitude of molecules from other protein families (8,9,75-77). Tetraspanins span the membrane 4 times. The N- and the C-terminal domain and a short inner loop between the 2 extracellular loops of tetraspanins are located in the cytoplasm and are characterized by palmitoylation sites. Polar amino acids in the transmembrane regions are supposed to stabilize the structure and the conformation of the second extracellular loop, also called the large extracellular domain, which is divided into 3 constant and 1 variable regions between the second and the third constant region. This variable region is critical for protein-protein interactions (78-80).

Tetraspanins assemble a multitude of proteins into complexes attached to specific signal transducing molecules. The most prominent tetraspanin partners are integrins. Some integrins (α II β 3, α 3 β 1, α 4 β 1 and α 6 β 1) are found in tetraspanin complexes with high stoichiometry, whereas others ($\alpha 2\beta 1$, $\alpha 5\beta 1$, $\beta 2$) are largely excluded (9,75,76,81-85). Many other molecules, besides integrins can associate with tetraspanins and various levels of interaction have been described. These levels of interaction mostly are defined by disruption of the interactions with detergents of increasing stringency. Type I interactions are direct protein-protein interactions, that take place early during biosynthesis, e.g. the association of CD151 with α3β1 and the homo-oligomerization of ROM-1 and peripherin/RDS. Type II interactions occur later during biosynthesis (Golgi or post-Golgi) and might be facilitated by palmitoylation of the tetraspanins. Accordingly, the removal of palmitovlation sites has no effect on primary interactions, but secondary interactions are impaired, that has consequences on cell signaling and cell morphology (86-89). The association of CD151 with other tetraspanins represent examples for this type of association. Type III associations comprise proteins that are only found in tetraspanin complexes when very mild detergents are used for membrane disruption. Signal transducing molecules like PKC or type II PI4K are only detected in tetraspanin complexes under such mild lysis conditions (9,79,88,90-92).

Mild detergent conditions also allow tetraspanin complexes to be recovered from lipid rich fractions of isopycnic sucrose gradients. This observation as well as data showing the association of the tetraspanin CD9 with ganglioside GM3 and the demonstration of covalent crosslinking of tetraspanins with cholesterol, have suggested a linkage between tetraspanin complexes and lipid rafts. However, tetraspanin complexes are not located in classical rafts. Instead, tetraspanin complexes initiate their own type of microdomains, called TEMs (tetraspanin-enriched membrane microdomains). The location of tetraspanin complexes in these membrane microdomains enriched for long saturated acyl chains and cholesterol could well provide a signaling platform (86,88,90,93-95).

4.2. Co-operate activity of tetraspanin complexes

Tetraspanins have been described to be involved in a multitude of different functional activities, like B- and T-cell activation, platelet aggregation, migration, proliferation, morphogenesis and tumor cell progression. This divergency of functions can be explained by the organization of the tetraspanin web in lipid-rich membrane microdomains. However, the molecular mechanisms of most of the tetraspanin activities are not yet clarified.

Modulation of cell motility has been the first functional activity ascribed to tetraspanins. Most important for this activity is the association of tetraspanins with integrins (96-98), where the association with tetraspanins is decisive for integrin-mediated cell motility. Thus, mutations in the primary interaction site of CD151 results in loss of $\alpha 3$ and $\alpha 6$ integrin associations, with the consequence that integrins contain their adhesive properties, but loose the capacity to promote spreading and cable-like growth on matrigel (78,84,87). Mutation of the C-terminal tail of CD151 also alters \(\alpha \)6 integrin-dependent spreading, cable formation and the strength of adhesion. It is suggested that the C-terminal tetraspanin tail provides a link to an unidentified signaling element that contributes to integrin conformation. Also, the integrin domain associating with tetraspanins, is required for the recruitment of tetraspanin associated PI4K and PKCs. e.g. the α3 tail does not become phosphorylated unless the α chain has associated with the tetraspanin (99). Of special relevance for tumor progression is the finding that several tetraspanins are expressed at high level on endothelial cells and, accordingly, influence endothelial cell motility. Endothelial cell migration can be efficiently inhibited by anti-CD9 and anti- α 3 β 1. A CD81 - CD151 - α 3 β 1 complex also is of major importance for endothelial cell motility. Finally, heterotypic interaction between tumor cells and endothelial cells are critical during tumor cell dissemination. Endothelial cell CD9 strikingly localizes towards the contact points between endothelial cells and tumor cells and facilitates tumor cell transmigration (100,101).

Integrin activation via associated tetraspanins is also important during blood coagulation. In resting platelets $\alpha IIb B3$ is in an inactive conformation. It is converted to a

high affinity state by inside-out signaling via G-protein-coupled or tyrosine kinase linked pathways. Activated α IIbß3 binds fibrinogen and vWF. Subsequent outside-in signals lead to clustering and cytoskeletal reorganization, platelet activation, clot retraction and spreading (102). In CD151 knockout mice, CD151 being constitutively associated with α IIbß3, outside-in signaling of α IIbß3 is impaired, which has the consequence of defective platelet aggregation, impaired spreading on fibrinogen and delayed clot retraction (103). There is also evidence for a contribution of endothelial cell derived tetraspanins in platelet activation. Stimulated endothelial cells may shed CD9 in small vesicles, which bind factors IXa and Xa (104).

Tetraspanins also contribute to integrin internalization. Cell motility is accompanied by integrin redistribution to filipodia and lamellipodia (105,106), which could be due to membrane traffic or endocytosis and recycling. Recent evidences point towards a major contribution of integrin recycling, which is guided by associated tetraspanins (107). In this context it is important to mention that tetraspanins are also enriched in fused endocytic vesicles, called multivesicular bodies (108-110). Multivesicular bodies fuse with the plasma membrane and are released as 50-90nm particles, called exosomes (111). Exosomes are claimed to function as intercellular communication vesicles (112-115). It has been suggested that tetraspanin enriched microdomains may be particularly adapted to facilitate vesicular fusion and/or fission. However, the proteins that associate with tetraspanins in membrane fusion, exosome formation, shedding and uptake have not yet been identified.

The integrin tetraspanin association also modulates the strength of adhesion. This is surprising in as far as tetraspanins have little effect on integrin-ligand binding (116). Nonetheless, tetraspanins strengthen integrin-mediated adhesion. To give a few examples, CD151 regulates post-ligand-binding events (84), including retraction of platelet clots (102) and CD81 enhanced $\alpha 4\beta 1$ adhesion under shear flow (117). The mechanistic that underlies the tetraspanin-mediated strengthening of integrin binding is poorly understood. There is evidence that CD9 and CD82 can regulate actin organization (87) via PKC recruitment (99); Alternatively, recognition of typeIII or typeI PDZ domains by the 3 C-terminal residues of CD81 and CD151 could support strengthening of tetraspanin-associated integrin adhesion (118).

Finally, via their association with integrins, tetraspanins are supposed to exert morphogenic features. CD82 might attenuate cellular morphogenesis through down-regulation of $\alpha 6$ -mediated cell adhesion, likely by CD82-mediated integrin internalization. Furthermore, network formation of NIH3T3, which is mediated by $\alpha 6\beta 1$ essentially depends on CD151 (119,120). CO-029 (the rat synonym is D6.1A, for convenience we will use the term CO-029 throughout) overexpression also strongly supports network formation of carcinoma cells. However, different to CD151, cable like growth was inhibited by anti- $\alpha 3\beta 1$,

but not by anti- α 6 β 1 (121). The mechansims underlying these differences in morphogenic features of CD151 and CO-029 remain to be explored. It is, however, conceivable that differences in the cytoskeletal elements of the fibroblast-derived NIH cells versus the epithelial tumor cells are decisive.

Tetraspanins are also invovled in hematopoiesis. leukocyte activation and apoptosis (rev in 76,77). This is mainly due to cooperations and associations with intracellular signaling molecules, like phosphatases, PKCs and type II PI4K (81), and cytoskeletal components. Thus, CD82 can act as a co-stimulator by tyrosine phosphorylation of the Rho GTPase guanosine exchange factor Vav1 and the adaptor protein SLP76 or phosphorylation of ZAP70 and LAT. Depending on the palmitoylation state, tetraspanins also regulate integrin signaling via PI3K. Tetraspanins also promote proliferation by stimulating MAP kinases and tyrosine phosphorylation of p46 and p52 Shc. The phenomenon is linked to an increased association with a type II PI4K and is integrin-independent. CD81 and CD9 modulate apoptosis resistance by signal transduction via JNK and p38 MAPK (122-124). Furthermore, tetraspanins can associate with G-protein-coupled receptors (GPCR), which transmit signals to associated heterotrimeric G proteins. CD9, CD81 and CO-029 selectively associate with an orphan G-protein coupled receptor (GPCR) (GPR56) and Gαg, Gα11 and Gβ, where the tetraspanins function as selective scaffolding proteins for GPCRs (87,99,125,126). Tetraspanins have also been shown to modulate growth factor signaling. CD9 associates with and modulates the function of pro-TGFα, pro-HB-EGF and pro-amphiregulin by increasing the potency of these ligands during juxtacrine signaling (127), that might involve prevention of ligand cleavage and/or concentration of the ligand in CD9 microdomains (128,129). Also the tyrosine kinase receptor c-kit forms a complex with CD9, CD63 and CD81 such that basal tyrosine phosphorylation is increased, but steel factor-stimulated tyrosine phosphorylation is decreased (130).

To summarize the most essential features. tetraspanins associate with other tetraspanins, integrins and additional transmembrane molecules in membrane microdomains. They function as specific membrane docks that cluster their associated membrane proteins with intracellular membrane-proximal signaling proteins. The clustering depends on the palmitoylation state of the interacting proteins. The reversibility of palmitoylation facilitates local and temporal rearrangements of the tetraspanin web and the associated signaling molecules. This so called tetraspanin web allows a single class of molecules to play an important role in several fundamental biological processes, like activation, proliferation, apoptosis and migration, morphogenesis and cell and vesicular membrane fusion. The latter two features are less well defined. Nonetheless, they likely are of major relevance in tumor progression.

4.3. Tumor growth promoting and metastasis suppressing activity of tetraspanins

There is undoubtedly evidence that tetraspanins contribute to tumor progression (131-133). Yet, taking into

account that tetraspanins function as molecular facilitators, it becomes most likely that the very same tetraspanin may exert opposing effects on tumor progression depending on the associating molecules. This, in fact. has been observed in several instances. Nonetheless, two tetraspanins, CD151 and CO-029 are mostly associated with tumor progression, while CD82 has originally been described as the metastasis suppressor gene Kai1, where high expression is associated with a favourable prognosis. High CD9 expression has also mostly been associated with a favourable prognosis. The mechanisms accounting for tetraspanin-mediated metastasis promotion or suppression are not fully explored. However, there are some most interesting observations that deserve further exploration.

The metastasis suppressor gene KAI1 / CD82 (134-138) is expressed in many tissues and cells, but frequently is downregulated in tumors (139). Recent results enhance our understanding of how CD82 might inhibit invasiveness. Ectopic expression of CD82 leads to downregulation of p130Cas, thereby suppressing the p30Cas-CRKII coupling, which triggers DOCK180, a guanine nucleotide exchange factor for Rac1, that is important for membrane ruffling and directional migration (140). Because the p130Cas-CRKII complex functions as the molecular switch for directional cell migration, it is suggested that the metastasis suppressor activity of CD82 relies mainly on modulating this complex formation (140.141). Additional mechanisms are also discussed. EWI2, a member of a new subgroup of the Ig superfamily also suppresses ruffling and migration (80,142) and was found to associate with CD82 (143), that was, however not confirmed by another group (144). Finally, CD82 might attenuate signaling via the EGFR and/or ERBB2 inasmuch as its association with these recpetors diminishes ligand-induced dimerization and endocytosis (129,131,145,146). It also has been described that kitenin, a metastasissupporting four transmembrane protein, that does not belong to the tetraspanin family, bind the C-terminal tail of CD82 whereby its metastasing promoting activity becomes inhibited (139,147). Finally, CD82 may regulate the proteolytic activity of the uPA/uPAR system such that in the presence of CD82 uPAR co-localizes with α5β1 in focal adhesions. By the stable association between uPAR and α5β1 binding of uPA to its receptor was prevented and the pericellular proteolysis was reduced by 50-fold (148).

Two tetraspanins, CD151 and CO-029, have been associated with tumor progression. CD151 expression is upregulated in lung, prostate, pancreatic and colon cancer and high level expression has been found to correlate with poor prognosis (149-152). Also, transfection of tumor cells with CD151 cDNA promoted their motility and invasiveness (133,153). *In vivo* metastasis formation could be inhibited by a CD151 antibody blockade (150). Transfection of tumor cells with recombinant adenoviral vectors containing sense and anti-sense CD151 significantly promoted, respectively, inhibited tumor cell migration (154). The following mechanisms are discussed: i. CD151 supports tumor cell migration (133). CD151 is closely associated with laminin receptors and overex-

pression enhances Rac and Cdc42 activation (155). By transfection of CD151 into focal adhesion (FAK) competent and deficient cells and antibody inhibition, it could be demonstrated that CD151 contributes to integrinmediated tumor cell motility also via FAK activation (153); ii. MMP-7 associates with CD151. MMP7 becomes activated by this association and is captured at the cell membrane, thus allowing for pericellular lysis (156); iii. The association of CD151 with pro-growth factors (157) and growth factor receptors (145) may also contribute to its metastasis promoting activity; iv. The morphogenic features of CD151 (120,143) as well as its involvement in platelet activation (102) have not yet been explored for their relevance with tumor progression. Nonetheless, those features could make a considerable contribution to tumor progression.

CO-029 was originally described as tumorassociated antigen expressed by several human carcinoma, including astrocytoma and colorectal cancer (158). High CO-029 expression is associated with a poor prognosis and pronounced tumor progression (140,159). Rat CO-029 has been suggested to be involved in cell proliferation and differentiation (160) and to support hematogenous spread, where an interaction with platelets and leukocytes may provide tumor cells with a survival advantage in the hostile environment encountered during metastatic spread (149,160-162). Alternatively, CO-029 could well support migration of metastatic tumor cells by its association with integrins and similar mechanisms as described for CD151. Though CO-029 is not constitutively associated with $\alpha6\beta4$, it does so after stimulation and disassembly of hemidesmosomes (85), which is accompanied by transient internalisation of $\alpha 6\beta 4$ – CD151 / CO-029 complexes. changes in cell shape towards a migratory phenotype and increased motility (151). Another possible mechanistic basis of pro-metastatic functions of CO-029 relies on its involvement in cancer thrombosis. When rats received a CO-029 overexpressing rat pancreatic carcinoma line, animals developed disseminated intravascular coagulation, which could be prevented by a CO-029-specific antibodies (132). First studies to unravel the underlying mechanism provided evidence that CO-029 is an utmost strong angiogenesis inducer that contributes to a systemic angiogenic switch by shedded CO-029 that is found abundantly in tumor-derived exosomes (121).

5. CLAUDINS

5.1. Claudins and tight junctions

Tight junctions represent sites of close contact between the outer leaflets of plasma membranes of adjacent cells. At the so-called "kissing points" the intercellular space is completely obliterated (163-165). Tight junctions are found in epithelia and endothelia and provide a barrier to the paracellular diffusion of solutes. They also separate apical from basolateral membrane domains (166,167). The major components of tight junctions are transmembrane proteins such as occludin and tricellulin (168,169), claudins and the junctional adhesion molecule and cytoplasmic plaque proteins such as ZO-1, ZO-2, ZO-3, cingulin,

symplekin and others (170,171). The family of claudins meanwhile comprises 24 members with molecular weights between 20 kDa to 33 kDa. They are integral membrane proteins with four hydrophobic transmembrane domains and two extracellular loops which appear to be involved in homophilic and/or heterophilic interactions implicated in tight junction formation (172). Claudins share these features with tetraspanins. However the 2 protein families are not related. The internal N-terminal sequence is very short. The first extracellular loop contains a set of highly conserved amino acids, W-GLW-C-C, where the 2 cysteins are supposed to form a loop. This loop is important for paracellular charge selectivity (173). The second extracellular loop is smaller and can be a receptor for bacterial toxins (174). The c-terminal tail is most diverse. varies in length from 21-63 AA, contains, with the exception of claudin-12, a PDZ motif (175-178) and has several potential phosphorylation sites (171,176,177).

The tight junction proteins interact with cytosolic scaffold proteins, which creates a platform for the recruitment of signal transducing molecules and linkage to the cytoskeleton (179). Important partner molecules in these complexes are PA3, PAR6, aPKC and the PAT-J/Pals-1/Crb-3 protein complex (180,181). Mutations in this complex, e.g. of aPKC does not affect localization of the complex in tight junctions, but disrupts the physical continuity (182). The sequential interaction of the proteins during the assembly of junctions is incompletely defined, but there is evidence that components of the barrier and polarity complexes are reciprocally regulated and interdependent (183-185). Tight junctions Proteins are also linked to the cytoskeleton, where direct interactions have been described for ZO-1 and ZO-3, but not for the claudins. ZO-1 and ZO-3 bind F-actin (186), ZO-3 also binds AF-6 and p120 catenin. Intriguingly, claudins have conserved dicysteine palmitoylation motifs (187) similar to Palmitoylated claudins, tetraspanins (9,77).palmitoylated tetraspanins, are partitioned into glycolipidenriched membrane microdomains, that harbour signal transducing molecules, facilitate complex formation and may contribute to the tight junction assembly (9,77,187-191), although the roles of these microdomains in the supposed oligomerization of claudins (178,192) are not well understood. Another aspect of claudins / tight junctions is important to mention. Tight junctions are constantly remodelled by endocytosis (193). One major pathway appears to be a cell-eat-cell model (194), where the intact tight junction complex is internalized by the adjacent cell. It is not yet known, whether clathrinmediated (195) or caveolar (196) endocytosis of claudins are independent pathways or are part of the cell-eat-cell internalization process. Internalized tight junction proteins enter early endosomes, but are not recovered from late and recycling endosomes or the Golgi. Thus, there seems to be a special storage compartment that colocalizes with syntaxin 4. It is supposed that a better understanding of the recycling of claudins will provide important insight into mechanisms of altered barriere function e.g. in inflammatory bowel disease (197). The internalization of claudins is of physiological importance, e.g. internalization becomes strengthened by IFNy, which is accompanied by

increased permeability (198). Claudin endocytosis becomes enhanced by claudin phosphorylation (199) and claudins are direct targets for PKA, PKC and myosin light chain kinase (199). It also has been noted that claudin phosphorylation may negatively regulate claudin integration into the tight junctions (200). Finally, EphA2 and ephrin-B1 bind to the first extracellular loop of claudin-7 (201). The tyrosine kinase EphA2 phosphorylates a conserved C-terminal residue of claudin-4, which is accompanied by increased paracellular permeability. Because the Eph-ephrin axis is important in controlling the epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) (202), it is tempting to speculate that EMT is accompanied and facilitated by downregulation of claudins (203,204). Yet, it also has been described that claudin-1 regulates EMT by signaling through Wnt / \(\beta\)-catenin (205).

5.2. Regulation of claudin expression

Not much is known on the regulation of claudin expression. For the transcriptional regulation, Snail, that triggers EMT, has been described to repress besides cadherin and occludin (203,204,206), also claudin-3, -4 and -7 expression (207). Snail may suppress claudin-1 expression also on the translational level (206). GATA-4 together with HNF (hepatocyte nuclear factor)-1\alpha promotes claudin-2 expression (207). HNF-4α provokes expression of tight junction proteins, including claudin-7, and modulates the subcellular distribution resulting in junction formation and supports claudin-6 and claudin-7 transcription (208). Hormones and cytokines, like EGF, HGF, IL-1B, IL-17, IFN, TNF and oncostatin have all been described to contribute to the regulation of claudin expression (209-216). However, the same signaling molecules may exert opposing effects, e.g. IL-1B induces claudin-2 expression via p38 and PI3K (214), while in Ras or Raf-1 transfected cells claudin-2 become downregulated through the MAPK pathway (217,218), respectively becomes upregulated by downregulation of MAPK and Akt (219).

5.3. Claudin-7

Claudin-7 has first been described to form a paracellular barrier to Cl and a paracellular channel to Na+ (220), whereby the first extracellular domain affects paracellular permeability (221). Notably, though it is meanwhile well established that claudins in general may not only be found in tight junctions, this has been become particularly obvious with claudin-7. While claudin-7 together with claudin-1, -3, -4 and -14 is located in crypts of palatine tonsils, distinct to the other claudins, claudin-7 does not become downregulated in tonsillitis, that was suggested to indicate that it may serve different functions (222). Also, claudin-7 and claudin-8 show different subcellular localization in Henle's loop and collecting tubes of the kidney, where claudin-7 is localized in the cytosol and basolaterally and claudin-8 is found at the cell border and in tight junctions (223). In the mouse intestine, too, claudin-7 is located in tight junctions, as well as basolateral (224). Thus, claudin-7 serves additional function besides providing a paracellular barriere.

5.4. Claudins in cancer progression

Tumor cells frequently exhibit abnormal tight junction functions as well as decreased differentiation and

loss of cell polarity (225,226). The loss of tight junctions may be important to allow diffusion of nutritients and other survival factors to promote tumor cells growth and survival (227). Decreased polarity may facilitate EMT (228).

In fact several claudins have been found to be downregulated in cancer. Downregulation of claudin-1 has been observed in breast cancer (229,230), colon cancer (231), glioblastoma multiforme (224), and prostate cancer (225). Expression of claudin-7, too, is reduced in breast cancer (234,235). In primary breast cancer reduced Ecadherin and claudin-7 expression correlate with poor prognosis. However, claudin-7 was found to be re-expresed in lymph node metastasis (236). Other studies describe loss of claudin-7 expression in ductal mammary carcinoma in situ, that remains stable in invasive breast cancer (234). In the mouse, it has been noted that claudin-7 is expressed in mammary epithelium as well as in mammary carcinoma, but in tumors it was found to be punctated in the cytoplasma and in the basolateral membranes and has been suggested to be involved in stabilizing cytoplasmic vesicles (237). Reduced claudin-7 expression has also been observed in head and neck cancer (238). In the oesophagus, claudin-7 expression is confined to membranes of differentiated keratinocytes, while in squamous cell carcinoma of the oesophagus claudin-7 expression was reduced or completely lost. Downregulation was accompanied by decreased E-cadherin expression, increased proliferation and enhanced invasiveness (239,240). However, in other studies, a gradual increase of claudin-1 and claudin-7 during progression of oesophageal cancer has been reported (241) and has been defined as an early event in carcinogenesis (242). In high grade prostate cancer claudin-7 expression was also described to be reduced (233).

On the other hand, claudins may become upregulated in cancer. This accounts for claudin-3 and -4 in ovarian cancer (243-247), breast (248), prostate (233,249), pancreatic cancer (250-254) and squamous cell carcinoma of the oesophagus (242). Considering claudin-7 expression. we already mentioned that different expression profiles are reported for breast and oesophageal cancer. Upregulated claudin-7 expression has also been seen in chromophobe renal cell carcinoma and renal oncocytoma (255), giant cell tumors of the bone (256) and hepatocellular carcinoma (257). Claudin-7 expression also becomes upregulated early during gastric tumorigenesis and remains high in intestinal type gastric adenocarcinoma (258). Finally, claudin-7 regulates expression of the prostate-cancer specific antigen, but the pathway has not yet been clarified (259).

Besides the expression level, also the phosphorylation state of claudins can be important for their functional activity in tumor progression. Several kinases have been described to be involved in the phosphorylation of claudins. Claudin-1 becomes phosphorylated by MAP kinases (260) and PKC (200), claudin-5 by cAMP-dependent kinase (261,262) and claudin-3 by WNK4 (263). For claudin-3 and -4 it has been demonstrated in ovarian cancer that their phosphorylation is accompanied by disruption of tight junctions (264).

Taken together, there is evidence that tight junction-located claudins interfere with tumor progression and are downregulated in most cancer type. However and in line with supposed additional functional activities of claudins located outside of tight junctions, expression of claudins located in the cytoplasm or basolaterally is either not affected by oncogenic transformation and tumor progression or becomes strengthened. We hypothesize that claudins, particularly claudin-7, located outside of tight junctions form a complex with EpCAM, that becomes recruited into TEM. Within this membrane microenvironment, both EpCAM and claudin-7 likely fullfill different functions, that, however, have not yet been defined.

6. EPCAM-TETRASPANIN-CLAUDIN-7 COMPLEXES

6.1. EpCAM and tetraspanins

Tetraspanin complexes have been analyzed by Maldi-TOF and MS and LC-MS/MS in human, mouse and rat lymphoid and epithelial cells (5,89,265,266). Two of these analysis were particularly concerned about tetraspanin microdomains in tumors and metastases of the colorectum using two different models of tumor lines derived from primary colorectal cancer, liver metastasis and, in one instance, peritoneal metastasis (5,265). Both studies searched for CD9 associated proteins. Notably, in all 3 metastasis derived lines EpCAM was associated with CD9. It was also associated with CD9 in one of the primary tumor derived lines. CO-029 co-immunoprecipitated with EpCAM only in metastasis-derived lines from one of the tumors (8).

The emergence of mass spectrometry in biology has opened new avenues for the characterization of tetraspanin complexes. Several studies combined immunoaffinity purification using mAbs directed against tetraspanins (CD9 or CD81) or associated molecules with gel-based protein separation followed by MALDI-TOF mass spectrometry or LC-MS/MS. Studies were performed in different cell types including epithelial cells or T- or Blymphoid cells (5,89,265,266). Two of these analyses were devoted to the composition of tetraspanin microdomains in tumors and metastases (5,265). These reports were both focused on colon cancer using two different cellular models. The models were constituted of cell lines derived from primary colon tumors and metastases (liver, lymph node or peritoneal) from the same patients. These studies were based on the biochemical properties of the tetraspanin complexes. Therefore, cells were lysed with the mild detergent Brij97 followed by immunoprecipitation experiments of the CD9-containing complexes. The associated proteins were further eluted using the more stringent detergent Triton X-100, which dissociates tetraspanin-tetraspanin associations. Proteomics has revealed the presence of different categories of membrane proteins in tetraspanin complexes, including adhesion molecules, membrane proteases, receptors and signaling molecules and proteins involved in membrane fusion process as well as poorly characterized proteins. Among the newly identified proteins by mass spectrometry, EpCAM was observed associated with CD9 in all models.

The interaction of EpCAM with CD9 can be visualized under conditions where tetraspanin to tetraspanin interactions are not observed or strongly diminished (using digitonin for cell lysis). In addition, the association was stabilized by chemical cross-linking. Therefore, it has been suggested that CD9/EpCAM constitutes a new primary complex in the tetraspanin web. To gain further information about the potential relevance of CD9/EpCAM complexes, the distributions of these molecules in normal and cancer colon were compared by confocal microscopy. There was a substantial colocalization of these two molecules in the normal colon and a lower level of colocalization in primary tumor and metastasis. Interestingly, immunoprecipitation experiments with CD9, CO-029 or EpCAM mAbs led to observe a 20 kDa protein that may correspond to a claudin family member.

A study on a metastasizing rat pancreatic adenocarcinoma also revealed co-immunoprecipitation of EpCAM with CD9 and CO-029 (6,7). Overexpression of EpCAM in the non-mestasizing subline of the same tumor, that does not express CO-029, provided clear-cut evidence for a strong increased in homophilic cell-cell adhesion. Instead, overexpression of EpCAM by itself had only a minor impact on tumor progression (268). This finding suggested that the association of EpCAM with tetraspanins might be important for its tumor promoting activity. Indeed, an analysis of EpCAM ascribed activities in the metastasizing versus the EpCAM cDNA transfected nonmetastasizing subline revealed functional differences, which support our hypothesis. Thus, methyl-\(\beta\)-cyclodextrin treatment, which destroys TEM, had a significant impact on apoptosis resistance of the metastasizing subline and a minor impact on the low apoptosis resistance of the EpCAM cDNA transfected non-metastasizing subline. Also, methyl-ß-cyclodextrin treatment strongly interfered with cell-cell adhesion of the metastasizing subline, but rather strengthened cell-cell adhesion and agglomeration of the EpCAM cDNA transfected non-metastasizing subline (6). Finally, the TEM located EpCAM-CO-029 complex contained an additional, phosphorylated 20kDa protein that was identified as claudin-7 (6,7). Methyl-B-cyclodextrin treatment did not destroy the CO-029-EpCAM-claudin-7 complex, but prevented claudin-7 phosphorylation (6,7). methyl-ß-cyclodextrin treatment of the Because metastasizing subline was accompanied by loss of cell-cell adhesion and apoptosis resistance, it became tempting to speculate that the metastasis promoting activities of EpCAM do not only rely on the association between CO-029, EpCAM and claudin-7, but also on the location of this complex in TEM.

6.2. EpCAM and claudin-7

To support our assumption that a TEM located CO-029-EpCAM-claudin-7 complex is promoting tumor progression, we performed a screening of primary colorectal cancer tissue and liver metastasis derived thereof. This study confirmed co-expression of CO-029, EpCAM and claudin-7 as well as of CD44 variant isoforms in a high percentage the primary tumors and liver metastasis. Adjacent normal liver tissue does neither express CO-029 nor EpCAM. In the colonic mucosa

EpCAM and claudin-7 expression was low and distinct CO-029 expression was only seen in 3%. Coimmunoprecipitation of EpCAM and CO-029 in selected tissue samples has been noted in all instances, provided the cells expressed, in addition, claudin-7 (59). The EpCAM claudin-7 association is not restriced to tumor tissue, but is also observed in normal epithelium of the gastointestinal tract, albeit in the non-transformed tissue comparably few EpCAM molecules are associated with claudin-7. Notably, too, even in the polarized normal mucosa, co-localization of EpCAM with claudin-7 is found in the basolateral region (7), which is in line with several reports on the localization of claudin-7 outside of tigh junctions (222-224). With respect to the CO-029-EpCAM-claudin-7 association in primary cancer and metastatic tissue it is important to note that neither CO-029, nor EpCAM nor claudin-7 expression by itself appeared to be of prognostic relevance. However, co-expression and complex formation of the molecules was accompanied by a significantly decreased disease free survival (59). Thus, at least, in colorectal carcinoma, EpCAM and claudin-7 are found in association with the tetraspanins CD9 and/or CO-029 in TEM and promote tumor progression (8,59).

What is the contribution of claudin-7 to the formation of the complex and the functional activity of EpCAM within the complex? These questions are not yet answered. However, ongoing studies in the above mentioned metastasizing rat pancreatic adenocarcinoma line revealed the following: i. Claudin-7 is essentially required for the TEM localization and the tetraspaninassociation of EpCAM. In cell lines overexpressing EpCAM and CO-029, but missing claudin-7 expression, EpCAM does not associated with CO-029 and is not located in TEM, while claudin-7 associates with CO-029 even in the absence of EpCAM and is, by not yet defined mechanisms, recruited into TEM (59). Thus, it is the claudin-7 that is essentially required for complex formation and TEM localization. ii. TEM-associated claudin-7 is serine phosphorylated, that is not the case for claudin-7 located outside of TEM (6.7).

The finding that EpCAM associates with a tight junction protein and that the complex of these molecules is recruited into TEM was unexpected, but suggested that the EpCAM-claudin-7 complex might exert different functions besides cell-cell adhesion. In fact, there is evidence that the association of claudin-7 with EpCAM prevents EpCAM oligomerization. By transfection of stably EpCAM expressing HEK293 cells with increasing amounts of claudin-7 cDNA, decreasing amounts of EpCAM oligomers were detected and at about a 1:1 ratio of claudin-7 to EpCAM, only monomeric EpCAM was detected by Western blot (unpublished finding). Thus, one could speculate that complex formation of EpCAM with claudin-7 promotes tumor progression by hindering EpCAM oligomerization, that is essentially required for EpCAMmediated cell-cell adhesion. However, this loss of function may also be accompanied by a gain of function(s).

The supposed gain of function by the association between EpCAM and claudin-7 essentially depends on the

co-localization of the EpCAM-claudin-7 complex with tetraspanins in TEM and the claudin-7 phosphorylation, which is only observed in the TEM localized complex (6,7). This assumption is supported by the above outlined findings that destruction of TEM by partial cholesterol depletion with methyl- β -cyclodextrin suffices for strongly decreased cell-cell and cell matrix adhesion and a striking loss in apoptosis resistance (6). The latter observation also accounts for human colorectal cancer lines. Irrespective of whether either EpCAM or claudin-7 expression was significantly downregulated by transient siRNA transfection, resistance towards cisplation and γ -irradiation becomes strongly decreased (59).

7. PERSPECTIVE

Three lines of evidence suggest that the basic feature of EpCAM as a homophilic cell-cell adhesion molecule on most epithelial cells may not be of relevance for its tumor growth promoting activity. First, antibodymediated EpCAM cross-linking triggers proteolytic enzymes, such that not only the extracellular part of EpCAM becomes cleaved, but concomitantly part of the cytoplasmic tail. This is important, because the deliberated cytoplasmic tail of EpCAM, EpIC, associates with additional transcription factors, which move to the nucleus, where the complex promotes upregulation of c-myc as well as cyclin A and E (4, M. Munz and O. Gires, personal communication). Second, EpCAM has a strong association for claudin-7, with which it forms a direct protein-protein complex (7). Claudin-7-associated EpCAM can no longer form tetramers (unpublished finding). Thus, the cell-cell adhesion activity of the molecule is ablated. Third, via its association with claudin-7, EpCAM becomes recruited into specialized membrane microdomains, which are rich in tetraspanins (6,7) and, accordingly, are termed TEM (9). TEM, similar to rafts, are rich in glycolipids and long unsatturated fatty acids and serve as a scaffold for signal transducing molecules, which mostly attach to the inner side of the membrane via palmitoylation and or myristoylation (8,80). The tetraspanins themselves harbour additional transmembrane molecules, mostly integrins (9,75,76,81), but also G-protein coupled receptors (128) and peptidases, like CD13 (C.Claas, personal communication) and CD26, TADG-15/matriptase and ADAM10 (265), that could well contribute to the digestion of EpCAM after it has been recruited via claudin-7. It will be of special interest to determine whether EpCAM could be a substrate of any of these membrane proteases and whether tetraspanins could regulate such a cleavage thus yielding EpICS.

Thus, the homophilic cell-cell adhesion molecule EpCAM has found new partners within the membrane and on its way from the membrane into the nucleus, which convert the cell-cell adhesion molecule towards a signal transducing and transcription initiating unit. We propose that the relocation of claudin-7 from tigh junctions to the basolateral region may be one of the very early events, that accounts for loss of cell-cell adhesion. The EpCAM-claudin-7 complex may then become recruited towards TEM, where tetraspanin-associated peptidases arrange the

release of EpIC. Concomitantly, claudin-7 may become phosphorylated by tetraspanin-associated PKC that could be involved in activation of the PI3K/Akt survival pathway. The initiating trigger for the EpCAM-claudin-7 complex formation remain to be explored. This also accounts for the recruitment of the complex into TEM and the particular scaffolding activities that are responsible for the generation of EpIC and the activation of anti-apoptotic proteins.

Though knowledge on functional activity of EpCAM was scarce for a long time, it still served as a valuable target in cancer therapy for the last two decades. Recent insights into its involvement in gene transcription as well as on its embedding in microdomains, that promote signal transduction, will greatly facilitate to elucidate the underlying mechanisms. Beyond this, unraveling in a comprehensive manner the initiating signals as well as their targets, most likely will lay a solid ground for new, highly efficient therapeutic concepts. Last, not least, EpCAM has been defined as a cancer stem cell marker (44-47) and it is well accepted that targeting cancer stem cells provides a most promising therapeutic option.

8. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work was supported by the Mildred-Scheel-Stiftung für Krebsforschung, the Tumorzentrum Heidelberg/Mannheim and the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (SPP1190) (MZ).

9. REFERENCES

- 1. H. G. Gottlinger, I. Funke, J. P. Johnson, J. M. Gokel and G. Riethmüller: The epithelial cell surface antigen 17-1A, a target for antibody-mediated tumor therapy: its biochemical nature, tissue distribution and recognition by different monoclonal antibodies. *Int J Cancer* 38, 47-53 (1986)
- 2. H. Peinado, D. Olmeda and A. Cano: Snail, Zeb and bHLH factors in tumour progression: an alliance against the epithelial phenotype? *Nat Rev Cancer* 7, 415-428 (2007)
- 3. E. Avin, J. Haimovich and N. Hollander: Anti-idiotype x anti-CD44 bispecific antibodies inhibit invasion of lymphoid organs by B cell lymphoma. *J Immunol* 173, 4736-4743 (2004)
- 4. P. A. Baeuerle and O. Gires: EpCAM (CD326) finding its role in cancer. *Br J Cancer* 96, 417-423 (2007)
- 5. M. Andre, J. P. Le Caer, C. Greco, S. Planchon, W. El Nemer, C. Boucheix, E. Rubinstein, J. Chamot-Rooke and F. Le Naour: Proteomic analysis of the tetraspanin web using LC-ESI-MS/MS and MALDI-FTICR-MS. *Proteomics* 6, 1437-1449 (2006)
- 6. D. S. Schmidt, P. Klingbeil, M. Schnölzer and M. Zöller: CD44 variant isoforms associate with tetraspanins and EpCAM. *Exp Cell Res* 297, 329-347 (2004)
- 7. M. Ladwein, U. F. Pape, D. S. Schmidt, M. Schnölzer, S. Fiedler, L. Langbein, W. W. Franke, G. Moldenhauer and M. Zöller: The cell-cell adhesion molecule EpCAM interacts directly with the tight junction protein claudin-7. *Exp Cell Res* 309, 345-357 (2005)
- 8. F. Le Naour, M. Andre, C. Boucheix and E. Rubinstein: Membrane microdomains and proteomics: lessons from

- tetraspanin microdomains and comparison with lipid rafts. *Proteomics* 6, 6447-6454 (2006)
- 9. M. E. Hemler: Tetraspanin functions and associated microdomains. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 6, 801-811 (2005)
- 10. C. M. Van Itallie and J. M. Anderson: Claudins and epithelial paracellular transport. *Annu Rev Physiol* 68, 403-429 (2006)
- 11. M. Furuse and S. Tsukita: Claudins in occluding junctions of humans and flies. *Trends Cell Biol* 16, 181-188 (2006)
- 12. M. Koval: Claudins--key pieces in the tight junction puzzle. *Cell Commun Adhes* 13, 127-138 (2006)
- 13. M. Balzar, M. J. Winter, C. J. de Boer, and S. V. Litvinov: The biology of the 17-1A antigen (Ep-CAM). J Mol Med 77, 699-712 (1999)
- 14. M. J. Winter, I. D. Nagtegaal, J. H. van Krieken and S. V. Litvinov: The epithelial cell adhesion molecule (Ep-CAM) as a morphoregulatory molecule is a tool in surgical pathology. Am J Pathol 163, 2139-2148 (2003)
- 15. A. Armstrong and S. L. Eck: EpCAM: A new therapeutic target for an old cancer antigen. Cancer Biol Ther 2, 320-236 (2003)
- 16. M. Mack, R. Gruber, S. Schmidt, G. Riethmüller and P. Kufer: Biologic properties of a bispecific single-chain antibody directed against 17-1A (EpCAM) and CD3: tumor cell-dependent T cell stimulation and cytotoxic activity. J Immunol 158, 3965-3970, (1997)
- 17. J. E. Frodin, J. Fagerberg, A. L. Hjelm-Skog, M. Liljefors, P. Ragnhammar and H. Mellstedt: MAb17-1A and cytokines for the treatment of patients with colorectal carcinoma. Hybrid Hybridomics 21, 99-101 (2002)
- 18. H. Mellstedt, J. Fagerberg, J. E. Frodin, A. L. Hjelm-Skog, M. Liljefors, K. Markovic, S. Mosolits and P. Ragnhammar: Ga733/EpCAM as a target for passive and active specific immunotherapy in patients with colorectal carcinoma. *Ann NY Acad Sci* 910, 254-261 (2000)
- 19. J. Zaloudik, W. Li, L. Jacob, M. P. Kieny, R. Somasundaram, B. Acres, H. Song, T. Zhang, J. Li and D. Herlyn: Inhibition of tumor growth by recombinant vaccinia virus expressing GA733/CO17-1A/EpCAM/KSA/KS1-4 antigen in mice. *Cancer Gene Ther* 9, 382-389 (2002)
- 20. A. J. Linnenbach, J. Wojcierowski, S. A. Wu, J. J. Pyrc, A. H. Ross, B. Dietzschold, D. Speicher and H. Koprowski: Sequence investigation of the major gastrointestinal tumorassociated antigen gene family, GA733. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 86, 27-31 (1989)
- 21. J. M. Chong and D. W. Speicher: Determination of disulfide bond assignments and N-glycosylation sites of the human gastrointestinal carcinoma antigen GA733-2 (CO17-1A, EGP, KS1-4, KSA, and Ep-CAM). *J Biol Chem* 276, 5804-5813 (2001)
- 22. V. Cirulli, L. Crisa, G. M. Beattie, M. I. Mally, A. D. Lopez, A. Fannon, A. Ptasznik, L. Inverardi, C. Ricordi, T. Deerinck, M. Ellisman, R. A. Reisfeld and A. Hayek: KSA antigen Ep-CAM mediates cell-cell adhesion of pancreatic epithelial cells: morphoregulatory roles in pancreatic islet development. *J Cell Biol* 140, 1519-1534 (1998)
- 23. S. V. Litvinov, H. A. Bakker, M. M. Gourevitch, M. P. Velders and S. O. Warnaar: Evidence for a role of the epithelial glycoprotein 40 (Ep-CAM) in epithelial cell-cell adhesion. *Cell Adhes Commun* 2, 417-428 (1994)

- 24. S. V. Litvinov, M. P. Velders, H. A. Bakker, G. J. Fleuren and S. O. Warnaar: Ep-CAM: a human epithelial antigen is a homophilic cell-cell adhesion molecule. *J Cell Biol* 125, 437-446 (1994)
- 25. M. Trebak, G. E. Begg, J. M. Chong, E. V. Kanazireva, D. Herlyn and D. W. Speicher: Oligomeric state of the colon carcinoma-associated glycoprotein GA733-2 (Ep-CAM/EGP40) and its role in GA733-mediated homotypic cell-cell adhesion. *J Biol Chem* 276, 2299-2309 (2001)
- 26. M. Balzar, I. H. Briaire-de Bruijn, H. A. Rees-Bakker, F. A. Prins, W. Helfrich, L. de Leij, G. Riethmüller, S. Alberti, S. O. Warnaar, G. J. Fleuren and S. V. Litvinov: Epidermal growth factor-like repeats mediate lateral and reciprocal interactions of Ep-CAM molecules in homophilic adhesions. *Mol Cell Biol* 21, 2570-280 (2001)
- 27. M. P. Schön, M. Schön, C. E. Klein, U. Blume, S. Bisson and C. E. Orfanos: Carcinoma-associated 38-kD membrane glycoprotein MH 99/KS 1/4 is related to proliferation and age of transformed epithelial cell lines. *J Invest Dermatol* 102, 987-991 (1994)
- 28. P. M. McLaughlin, M. Trzpis, B. J. Kroesen, W. Helfrich, P. Terpstra, W. H. Dokter, M. H. Ruiters, L. F. de Leij and M. C. Harmsen: Use of the EGP-2/Ep-CAM promoter for targeted expression of heterologous genes in carcinoma derived cell lines. *Cancer Gene Ther* 11, 603-612 (2004)
- 29. O. Gires, S. Eskofier, S. Lang, R. Zeidler and M. Munz: Cloning and characterisation of a 1.1 kb fragment of the carcinoma-associated epithelial cell adhesion molecule promoter. *Anticancer Res* 23, 3255-3261 (2003)
- 30. J. Behrens: Cell contacts, differentiation, and invasiveness of epithelial cells. *Invasion Metastasis* 14, 61-70 (1994)
- 31. M Varga, P. Obrist, S. Schneeberger, G. Muhlmann, C. Felgel-Farnholz, D. Fong, M. Zitt, T. Brunhuber, G. Schafer, G. Gastl and G. Spizzo: Overexpression of epithelial cell adhesion molecule antigen in gallbladder carcinoma is an independent marker for poor survival. *Clin Cancer Res* 10, 3131-3136 (2004)
- 32. G. Gastl, G. Spizzo, P. Obrist, M. Dunser and G. Mikuz: Ep-CAM overexpression in breast cancer as a predictor of survival. *Lancet* 356, 1981-1982 (2000)
- 33. S. V. Litvinov, M. Balzar, M. J. Winter, H. A. Bakker, I. H. Briaire-de Bruijn, F. Prins, G. J. Fleuren and S. O. Warnaar: Epithelial cell adhesion molecule (Ep-CAM) modulates cell-cell interactions mediated by classic cadherins. *J Cell Biol* 139, 1337-1348 (1997)
- 34. M. J. Winter, B. Nagelkerken, A. E. Mertens, H. A. Rees-Bakker, I. H. Briaire-de Bruijn and S. V. Litvinov: Expression of Ep-CAM shifts the state of cadherin-mediated adhesions from strong to weak. *Exp Cell Res* 285, 50-58 (2003)
- 35. E. Bremer, J. Kuijlen, D. Samplonius, H. Walczak, L. de Leij and L. W. Helfrich: Target cell-restricted and -enhanced apoptosis induction by a scFv:sTRAIL fusion protein with specificity for the pancarcinoma-associated antigen EGP2. *Int J Cancer* 109, 281-290 (2004)
- 36. B. Mayer, G. Klement, M. Kaneko, S. Man, S. Jothy, J. Rak and R. S. Kerbel: Multicellular gastric cancer spheroids recapitulate growth pattern and differentiation phenotype of human gastric carcinomas. *Gastroenterology* 121, 839-852 (2001)

- 37. A. Trojan, M. Witzens, J. L. Schultze, R. H. Vonderheide, S. Harig, A. M. Krackhardt, R. A. Stahel and J. G. Gribben: Generation of cytotoxic T lymphocytes against native and altered peptides of human leukocyte antigen-A*0201 restricted epitopes from the human epithelial cell adhesion molecule. *Cancer Res* 61, 4761-4765 (2001)
- 38. F. J. Lovicu and J. W. McAvoy: FGF-induced lens cell proliferation and differentiation is dependent on MAPK (ERK1/2) signalling. *Development* 128, 5075-5084 (2001) 39. M. Munz, R. Zeidler and O. Gires: The tumourassociated antigen EpCAM upregulates the fatty acid binding protein E-FABP. *Cancer Lett* 225, 151-157 (2005) 40. J. C. Guillemot, M. Naspetti, F. Malergue, P. Montcourrier, F. Galland and P. Naquet: Ep-CAM transfection in thymic epithelial cell lines triggers the formation of dynamic actin-rich protrusions involved in the organization of epithelial cell layers. *Histochem Cell Biol* 116, 371-378 (2001)
- 41. M. Munz, C. Kieu, B. Mack, B. Schmitt, R. Zeidler and O. Gires: The carcinoma-associated antigen EpCAM upregulates c-myc and induces cell proliferation. *Oncogene* 23, 5748-5758 (2004)
- 42. W. A. Osta, Y. Chen, K. Mikhitarian, M. Mitas, M. Salem, Y. A. Hannun, D. J. Cole and W. E. Gillanders: EpCAM is overexpressed in breast cancer and is a potential target for breast cancer gene therapy. *Cancer Res* 64, 5818-5824 (2004)
- 43. S. Hussain, A. Pluckthun, T. M. Allen and U. Zangemeister-Wittke: Chemosensitization of carcinoma cells using epithelial cell adhesion molecule-targeted liposomal antisense against bcl-2/bcl-xL. *Mol Cancer Ther* 5, 3170-3180 (2006)
- 44. L. Ricci-Vitiani, D. G. Lombardi, E. Pilozzi, M. Biffoni, M. Todaro, C. Peschle and R. De Maria: Identification and expansion of human colon-cancer-initiating cells. *Nature* 445, 111-5 (2007)
- 45. C. A. O'Brien, A. Pollett, S. Gallinger and J. E. Dick: A human colon cancer cell capable of initiating tumour growth in immunodeficient mice. *Nature* 445, 106-110 (2007)
- 46. M. Al-Hajj, M. S. Wicha, A. Benito-Hernandez, S. J. Morrison and M. F. Clarke: Prospective identification of tumorigenic breast cancer cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 100, 3983-3988 (2003)
- 47. C. Li, D. G. Heidt, P. Dalerba, C. F. Burant, L. Zhang, V. Adsay, M. Wicha, M. F. Clarke and D. M. Simeone: Identification of pancreatic cancer stem cells. *Cancer Res* 67, 1030-1037 (2007)
- 48. F. Momburg, G. Moldenhauer, G. J. Hämmerling and P. Möller: Immunohistochemical study of the expression of a Mr 34,000 human epithelium-specific surface glycoprotein in normal and malignant tissues. *Cancer Res* 47, 2883-2891 (1987)
- 49. P. L. Bergsagel, C. Victor-Kobrin, L. A. Brents, J. F. Mushinski and W. M. Kuehl: Genes expressed selectively in plasmacytomas: markers of differentiation and transformation. *Curr Top Microbiol Immunol* 182, 223-228 (1992)
- 50. S. Braun, and K. Pantel: Prognostic significance of micrometastatic bone marrow involvement *Breast Cancer Res Treat* 52, 201-216 (1998)

- 51. S. V. Litvinov, W. van Driel, C. M. van Rhijn, H. A. Bakker, H. van Krieken, G. J. Fleuren and S. O. Warnaar: Expression of Ep-CAM in cervical squamous epithelia correlates with an increased proliferation and the disappearance of markers for terminal differentiation. *Am J Pathol* 148, 865-875 (1996)
- 52. P. Ruck, G. Wichert, R. Handgretinger and E. Kaiserling: Ep-CAM in malignant liver tumours. *J Pathol* 191, 102-103 (2000)
- 53. D. B. Seligson, A. J. Pantuck, X. Liu, Y. Huang, S. Horvath, M. H. Bui, K. R. Han, A. J. Correa, M. Eeva, S. Tze, A. S. Belldegrun and R. A. Figlin: Epithelial cell adhesion molecule (KSA) expression: pathobiology and its role as an independent predictor of survival in renal cell carcinoma. *Clin Cancer Res* 10, 2659-2669 (2004)
- 54. P. T. Went, A. Lugli, S. Meier, M. Bundi, M. Mirlacher, G. Sauter and S. Dirnhofer: Frequent EpCam protein expression in human carcinomas. *Hum Pathol* 35, 122-128 (2004)
- 55. S. Basak, D. Speicher, S. Eck, W. Wunner, G. Maul, M. S. Simmons and D. Herlyn: Colorectal carcinoma invasion inhibition by CO17-1A/GA733 antigen and its murine homologue. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 90, 691-697 (1998)
- 56. M. Herlyn, Z. Steplewski, D. Herlyn and H. Koprowski: Colorectal carcinoma-specific antigen: detection by means of monoclonal antibodies. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 76, 1438-1442 (1979)
- 57. G. J. Fleuren, A. Gorter, P. J. Kuppen, S. Litvinov and S. O. Warnaar: Tumor heterogeneity and immunotherapy of cancer. *Immunol Rev* 145, 91-122 (1995)
- 58. C. J. Piyathilake, A. R. Frost, H. Weiss, U. Manne, D. C. Heimburger and W. E. Grizzle: The expression of Ep-CAM (17-1A) in squamous cell cancers of the lung. *Hum Pathol* 31, 482-487 (2000)
- 59. S. Kuhn, M. Koch, T. Nübel, M. Ladwein, D. Antolovic, P. Klingbeil, D. Hildebrand, G. Moldenhauer, L. Langbein, W. W. Franke, J. Weitz and M. Zöller: Complex formation between EpCAM, claudin-7, and CD44 variant isoforms in tetraspanin-enriched microdomains promotes colorectal cancer progression. *Mol Cancer Res* in press
- 60. D. Herlyn and H. Koprowski: IgG2a monoclonal antibodies inhibit human tumor growth through interaction with effector cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 79, 4761-4765 (1982)
- 61. H. F. Sears, B. Atkinson, J. Mattis, C. Ernst, D. Herlyn, Z. Steplewski, P. Hayry and H. Koprowski: Phase-I clinical trial of monoclonal antibody in treatment of gastrointestinal tumours. *Lancet* 1, 762-765 (1982)
- 62. M. Balzar, H. A. Bakker, I. H. Briaire-de-Bruijn, G. J. Fleuren, S. O. Warnaar and S. V. Litvinov: Cytoplasmic tail regulates the intercellular adhesion function of the epithelial cell adhesion molecule. *Mol Cell Biol* 18, 4833-4843 (1998)
- 62. G. Riethmüller, E. Schneider-Gadicke, G. Schlimok, W. Schmiegel, R. Raab, K. Höffken, R. Gruber, H. Pichlmaier, H. Hirche and R. Pichlmayr: Randomised trial of monoclonal antibody for adjuvant therapy of resected Dukes' C colorectal carcinoma. German Cancer Aid 17-1A Study Group. *Lancet* 343, 1177-83 (1994)
- 63. D. G. Haller: Update of clinical trials with edrecolomab: a monoclonal antibody therapy for colorectal cancer. *Semin Oncol* 28, 25-30 (2001)

- 64. C. J. Punt, A. Nagy, J. Y. Douillard, A. Figer, T. Skovsgaard, J. Monson, C. Barone, G. Fountzilas, H. Riess, E. Moylan, D. Jones, J. Dethling. J. Colman, L. Coward and S. MacGregor: Edrecolomab alone or in combination with fluorouracil and folinic acid in the adjuvant treatment of stage III colon cancer: a randomised study. *Lancet* 360, 671-677 (2002)
- 65. W. Helfrich, B. J. Kroesen, R. C. Roovers, L. Westers, G. Molema, H. R. Hoogenboom and L. de Leij: Construction and characterization of a bispecific diabody for retargeting T cells to human carcinomas. *Int J Cancer* 76, 232-239 (1998)
- 66. P. H. Houba, E. Boven, I. H. van der Meulen-Muileman, R. G. Leenders, J. W. Scheeren, H. M. Pinedo and H. J. Haisma: Pronounced antitumor efficacy of doxorubicin when given as the prodrug DOX-GA3 in combination with a monoclonal antibody beta-glucuronidase conjugate. *Int J Cancer* 91, 550-554 (2001)
- 67. M. Andratschke, F. J. Gildehaus, V. Johannson, B. Schmitt, B Mack, G. Reisbach, S. Lang, H. Lindhofer, R. Zeidler, B. Wollenberg and C. W. Luebbers: Biodistribution and radioimmunotherapy of SCCHN in xenotransplantated SCID mice with a 131I-labelled anti-EpCAM monoclonal antibody. *Anticancer Res* 27, 431-436 (2007)
- 68. R. Riesenberg, A. Buchner, H. Pohla and H. Lindhofer: Lysis of prostate carcinoma cells by trifunctional bispecific antibodies (alpha EpCAM x alpha CD3). *J Histochem Cytochem* 49, 911-917 (2001)
- 69. R. Zeidler, J. Mysliwietz, M. Csanady, A. Walz, I. Ziegler, B. Schmitt, B. Wollenberg and H. Lindhofer: The Fc-region of a new class of intact bispecific antibody mediates activation of accessory cells and NK cells and induces direct phagocytosis of tumour cells. *Br J Cancer* 83, 261-266 (2000)
- 70. M. M. Heiss, M. A. Strohlein, M. Jager, R. Kimmig, A. Burges, A. Schoberth, K. W. Jauch, F. W. Schildberg and H. Lindhofer: Immunotherapy of malignant ascites with trifunctional antibodies. *Int J Cancer* 117, 435-443 (2005)
- 71. C. Schweizer, G. Strauss, M. Lindner, A. Marme, Y. M. Deo and G. Moldenhauer: Efficient carcinoma cell killing by activated polymorphonuclear neutrophils targeted with an Ep-CAMxCD64 (HEA125x197) bispecific antibody. *Cancer Immunol Immunother* 51, 621-629 (2002)
- 72. M. Sebastian, B. Passlick, H. Friccius-Quecke, M. Jager, H. Lindhofer, F. Kanniess, R. Wiewrodt, E. Thiel, R. Buhl and A. Schmittel: Treatment of non-small cell lung cancer patients with the trifunctional monoclonal antibody catumaxomab (anti-EpCAM x anti-CD3): a phase I study. *Cancer Immunol Immunother* (Epub ahead of print) 2007
- 73. I. Kirman and R. L. Whelan: Drug evaluation: adecatumumab, an engineered human anti-EpCAM antibody. *Curr Opin Mol Ther* 9, 190-196 (2007)
- 74. B. J. Stish, H. Chen, Y. Shu, A. Panoskaltsis-Mortari and D. A. Vallera: Increasing Anticarcinoma Activity of an Anti-erbB2 Recombinant Immunotoxin by the Addition of an Anti-EpCAM sFv. *Clin Cancer Res* 13, 3058-3067 (2007)
- 75. C. Boucheix and E. Rubinstein: Tetraspanins. *Cell Mol Life Sci* 58, 1189-2205 (2001)

- 76. M. Yunta and P. A. Lazo: Tetraspanin proteins as organisers of membrane microdomains and signalling complexes. *Cell Signal* 15, 559-564 (2003)
- 77. S. Levy and T. Shoham: The tetraspanin web modulates immune-signalling complexes. *Nat Rev Immunol* 5, 136-148 (2005)
- 78. A. R. Kazarov, X. Yang, C. S. Stipp, B. Sehgal and M. E. Hemler: An extracellular site on tetraspanin CD151 determines alpha 3 and alpha 6 integrin-dependent cellular morphology. *J Cell Biol* 158, 1299-1309 (2002)
- 79. G. Z. Zhu, B. J. Miller, C. Boucheix, E. Rubinstein, C. C. Liu, R. O. Hynes, D. G. Myles and P. Primakoff: Residues SFQ (173-175) in the large extracellular loop of CD9 are required for gamete fusion. *Development* 129, 1995-2002 (2002)
- 80. C. S. Stipp, T. V. Kolesnikova and M. E. Hemler: Functional domains in tetraspanin proteins. *Trends Biochem Sci* 2003; 28: 106-112
- 81. F. Berditchevski: Complexes of tetraspanins with integrins: more than meets the eye. *J Cell Sci* 114, 4143-4151 (2001)
- 82. S. Levy, S. C. Todd and H. T. Maecker: CD81 (TAPA-1): a molecule involved in signal transduction and cell adhesion in the immune system. *Annu Rev Immunol* 16, 89-109 (1998)
- 83. N. Chattopadhyay, Z. Wang, L. K. Ashman, S. M. Brady-Kalnay and J. A. Kreidberg: alpha3beta1 integrin-CD151, a component of the cadherin-catenin complex, regulates PTPmu expression and cell-cell adhesion. *J Cell Biol* 163, 1351-1362 (2003)
- 84. J. Lämmerding, A. R. Kazarov, H. Huang, R. T. Lee and M. E. Hemler: Tetraspanin CD151 regulates alpha6beta1 integrin adhesion strengthening. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 100, 7616-7621 (2003)
- 85. M. Herlevsen, D. S. Schmidt, K. Miyazaki and M., Zöller: The association of the tetraspanin D6.1A with the alpha6beta4 integrin supports cell motility and liver metastasis formation. *J Cell Sci* 116, 4373-4390 (2003)
- 86. X. Yang, C. Claas, S. K. Kraeft, L. B. Chen, Z. Wang, J. A. Kreidberg and M. E. Hemler: Palmitoylation of tetraspanin proteins: modulation of CD151 lateral interactions, subcellular distribution, and integrindependent cell morphology. *Mol Biol Cell* 13, 767-781 (2002)
- 87. F. Berditchevski, E. Odintsova, S. Sawada and E. Gilbert: Expression of the palmitoylation-deficient CD151 weakens the association of alpha 3 beta 1 integrin with the tetraspanin-enriched microdomains and affects integrindependent signaling. *J Biol Chem* 277, 36991-37000 (2002) 88. K. L. Clark, A. Oelke, M. E. Johnson, K. D. Eilert, P. C. Simpson and S. C. Todd: CD81 associates with 14-3-3 in a redox-regulated palmitoylation-dependent manner. *J Biol Chem* 279, 19401-1946 (2004)
- 89. C. Claas, J. Wahl, D. J. Orlicky, H. Karaduman, M. Schnölzer, T. Kempf and M. Zöller: The tetraspanin D6.1A and its molecular partners on rat carcinoma cells. *Biochem J* 389: 99-110 (2005)
- 90. A. Cherukuri, R. H. Carter, S. Brooks, W. Bornmann, R. Finn, C. S. Dowd and S. K. Pierce: B cell signaling is regulated by induced palmitoylation of CD81. *J Biol Chem* 279, 31973-31982 (2004)

- 91. C. Claas, C. S. Stipp and M. E. Hemler: Evaluation of prototype transmembrane 4 superfamily protein complexes and their relation to lipid rafts. *J Biol Chem* 276: 7974-7984 (2001)
- 92. S. I. Hakomori: Inaugural Article: The glycosynapse. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 99: 225-232 (2002)
- 93. Y. Kawakami, K. Kawakami, W. F. Steelant, M. Ono, R. C. Baek, K. Handa, D. A. Withers and S. Hakomori: Tetraspanin CD9 is a "proteolipid," and its interaction with alpha 3 integrin in microdomain is promoted by GM3 ganglioside, leading to inhibition of laminin-5-dependent cell motility. *J Biol Chem* 277, 34349-34358 (2002)
- 94. K. Simons and D. Toomre: Lipid rafts and signal transduction. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 1, 31-39 (2000)
- 95. O. V. Kovalenko, X. Yang, T. V. Kolesnikova and M. E. Hemler: Evidence for specific tetraspanin homodimers: inhibition of palmitoylation makes cysteine residues available for cross-linking. *Biochem J* 377, 407-417 (2004) 96. I. De Curtis: Cell migration: GAPs between membrane traffic and the cytoskeleton. *EMBO Rep* 2, 277-281 (2001) 97. S. K. Hanks, L. Ryzhova, N. Y. Shin and J. Brabek: Focal adhesion kinase signaling activities and their implications in the control of cell survival and motility. *Front Biosci* 8, 982-996 (2003)
- 98. D. D. Schlaepfer and S. K. Mitra: Multiple connections link FAK to cell motility and invasion. *Curr Opin Genet Dev* 14, 92-101 (2004)
- 99. X. A. Zhang, A. L. Bontrager and M. E. Hemler: Transmembrane-4 superfamily proteins associate with activated protein kinase C (PKC) and link PKC to specific beta(1) integrins. *J Biol Chem* 276, 25005-25013 (2001)
- 100. C. Klein-Soyer, D. O. Azorsa, J. P. Cazenave and F. Lanza: CD9 participates in endothelial cell migration during *in vitro* wound repair. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 20, 360-369 (2000)
- 101. N. Longo, M. Yanez-Mo, M. Mittelbrunn, G. de la Rosa, M. L. Munoz, F. Sanchez-Madrid and P Sanchez-Mateos: Regulatory role of tetraspanin CD9 in tumorendothelial cell interaction during transendothelial invasion of melanoma cells. *Blood* 98, 3717-3726 (2001)
- 102. L. M. Lau, J. L. Wee, M. D. Wright, G. W. Moseley, P. M. Hogarth, L. K. Ashman and D. E. Jackson: The tetraspanin superfamily member CD151 regulates outside-in integrin alphaIIbbeta3 signaling and platelet function. *Blood* 104, 2368-2375 (2004)
- 103. M. D. Wright, S. M. Geary, S. Fitter, G. W. Moseley, L. M. Lau, K. C. Sheng, V. Apostolopoulos, E. G. Stanley, D. E. Jackson and L. K. Ashman: Characterization of mice lacking the tetraspanin superfamily member CD151. *Mol Cell Biol* 24, 5978-5988 (2004)
- 104. H. Kagawa, S. Nomura, T. Miyake T, Y. Miyazaki, H. Kido, M. Suzuki, M. Yanabu, S. Fukuhara, Y. Komiyama and H. Takahashi: Expression of prothrombinase activity and CD9 antigen on the surface of small vesicles from stimulated human endothelial cells. *Thromb Res* 80, 451-460 (1995)
- 105. P. Friedl, E. B. Bröcker: T cell migration in three-dimensional extracellular matrix: guidance by polarity and sensations. *Dev Immunol* 7, 249-266 (2000)
- 106. A. M. Powelka, J. Sun, J. Li, M. Gao, L. M. Shaw, A. Sonnenberg and V. W. Hsu: Stimulation-dependent

- recycling of integrin beta1 regulated by ARF6 and Rab11. *Traffic* 5, 20-36 (2004)
- 107. M. A. Del Pozo: Integrin signaling and lipid rafts. *Cell Cycle* 3, 725-728 (2004)
- 108. T. Kobayashi, U. M. Vischer, C. Rosnoblet, C. Lebrand, M. Lindsay, R. G. Parton, E. K. Kruithof and J. Gruenberg: The tetraspanin CD63/lamp3 cycles between endocytic and secretory compartments in human endothelial cells. *Mol Biol Cell* 11, 1829-1843 (2000)
- 109. R. Wubbolts, R. S. Leckie, P. T. Veenhuizen, G. Schwarzmann, W. Mobius, J. Hoernschemeyer, J. W. Slot, H. J. Geuze and W. Stoorvogel: Proteomic and biochemical analyses of human B cell-derived exosomes. Potential implications for their function and multivesicular body formation. *J Biol Chem* 278, 10963-10972 (2003)
- 110. H. F. Heijnen, M. Van Lier, S. Waaijenborg, Y. Ohno-Iwashita, A. A. Waheed, M. Inomata, G. Gorter, W. Mobius, J. W. Akkerman and J. W. Slot: Concentration of rafts in platelet filopodia correlates with recruitment of c-Src and CD63 to these domains. *J Thromb Haemost* 1, 1161-1173 (2003)
- 111. F. Masciopinto, C. Giovani, S. Campagnoli, L. Galli-Stampino, P. Colombatto, M. Brunetto, T. S. Yen, M. Houghton, P. Pileri and S. Abrignani: Association of hepatitis C virus envelope proteins with exosomes. *Eur J Immunol* 34, 2834-2842 (2004)
- 112. K. Denzer, M. J. Kleijmeer, H. F. Heijnen, W. Stoorvogel and H. J. Geuze: Exosome: from internal vesicle of the multivesicular body to intercellular signaling device. *J Cell Sci* 113, 3365-3374 (2000)
- 113. J. S. Butler: The yin and yang of the exosome. *Trends Cell Biol* 12, 90-96 (2002)
- 114. B. Fevrier, and G. Raposo: Exosome secretion: the art of reutilizing nonrecycled proteins? *Curr Opin Cell Biol* 16, 415-421 (2004)
- 115. A. de Gassart, C. Geminard, D. Hoekstra and M. Vidal: Exosomes: endosomal-derived vesicles shipping extracellular messages. *Traffic* 5, 896-903 (2004)
- 116. F. Berditchevski: Complexes of tetraspanins with integrins: more than meets the eye. *J Cell Sci* 114, 4143-4151 (2001)
- 117. S. W. Feigelson, V. Grabovsky, R. Shamri, S. Levy and R. Alon: The CD81 tetraspanin facilitates instantaneous leukocyte VLA-4 adhesion strengthening to vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 (VCAM-1) under shear flow. *J Biol Chem* 278, 51203-51212 (2003)
- 118.A. Y. Hung and M. Sheng: PDZ domains: structural modules for protein complex assembly. *J Biol Chem* 277, 5699-5702 (2002)
- 119. X. A. Zhang, A. R. Kazarov, X. Yang, A. L. Bontrager, C. S. Stipp and M. E. Hemler: Function of the tetraspanin CD151-alpha6beta1 integrin complex during cellular morphogenesis. *Mol Biol Cell* 13, 1-11 (2002)
- 120. B. He, L. Liu, G. A. Cook, S. Grgurevich, L. K. Jennings and X. A. Zhang: Tetraspanin CD82 attenuates cellular morphogenesis through down-regulating integrin alpha6-mediated cell adhesion. *J Biol Chem* 280, 3346-3354 (2005)
- 121. S. Gesierich, I. Berezovskiy, E. Ryschich and M. Zöller: Systemic induction of the angiogenesis switch by the tetraspanin D6.1A/CO-029. *Cancer Res* 66, 7083-7094 (2006)

- 122. Y. Murayama, J. Miyagawa, K. Oritani, H. Yoshida, K. Yamamoto, O. Kishida, T. Miyazaki, S. Tsutsui, T. Kiyohara, Y. Miyazaki, S. Higashiyama, Y. Matsuzawa and Y. Shinomura: CD9-mediated activation of the p46 Shc isoform leads to apoptosis in cancer cells. *J Cell Sci* 117, 3379-3388 (2004)
- 123. I. Tachibana and M. E. Hemler: Role of transmembrane 4 superfamily (TM4SF) proteins CD9 and CD81 in muscle cell fusion and myotube maintenance. *J Cell Biol* 146, 893-904 (1999)
- 124. M Ono, K. Handa, D. A. Withers, and S. Hakomori: Motility inhibition and apoptosis are induced by metastasis-suppressing gene product CD82 and its analogue CD9, with concurrent glycosylation. *Cancer Res* 59, 2335-2339 (1999)
- 125. A. Delaguillaumie, C. Lagaudriere-Gesbert, M. R. Popoff and H. Conjeaud: Rho GTPases link cytoskeletal rearrangements and activation processes induced via the tetraspanin CD82 in T lymphocytes. *J Cell Sci* 115, 433-443 (2002)
- 126. V. Carloni, A. Mazzocca and K. S. Ravichandran: Tetraspanin CD81 is linked to ERK/MAPKinase signaling by Shc in liver tumor cells. *Oncogene* 23, 1566-1374 (2004)
- 127. W. Shi, H. Fan, L. Shum and R. Derynck: The tetraspanin CD9 associates with transmembrane TGF-alpha and regulates TGF-alpha-induced EGF receptor activation and cell proliferation. *J Cell Biol* 148, 591-602 (2000)
- 128. Y. Yan, K. Shirakabe and Z. Werb: The metalloprotease Kuzbanian (ADAM10) mediates the transactivation of EGF receptor by G protein-coupled receptors. *J Cell Biol* 158, 221-226 (2002)
- 129. R. J. Bienstock and J. C. Barrett: KAII, a prostate metastasis suppressor: prediction of solvated structure and interactions with binding partners; integrins, cadherins, and cell-surface receptor proteins. *Mol Carcinog* 32, 139-153 (2001)
- 130. N. Anzai, Y. Lee, B. S. Youn, S. Fukuda, Y. J. Kim, C. Mantel, M. Akashi and H. E. Broxmeyer: C-kit associated with the transmembrane 4 superfamily proteins constitutes a functionally distinct subunit in human hematopoietic progenitors. *Blood* 99, 4413-4421 (2002)
- 131. E. Odintsova, T. Sugiura and F. Berditchevski: Attenuation of EGF receptor signaling by a metastasis suppressor, the tetraspanin CD82/KAI-1. *Curr Biol* 10, 1009-1012 (2000)
- 132. C. Claas, S. Seiter, A. Claas, L. Savelyeva, M. Schwab and M. Zöller: Association between the rat homologue of CO-029, a metastasis-associated tetraspanin molecule and consumption coagulopathy. *J Cell Biol* 141, 267-280 (1998)
- 133. J. E. Testa, P. C. Brooks, J. M. Lin and J. P. Quigle: Eukaryotic expression cloning with an antimetastatic monoclonal antibody identifies a tetraspanin (PETA-3/CD151) as an effector of human tumor cell migration and metastasis. *Cancer Res* 59, 3812-3820 (1999)
- 134. C. W. Rinker-Schaeffer, A. L. Hawkins, N. Ru, J. Dong, G. Stoica, C. A. Griffin, T. Ichikawa, J. C. Barrett and J. T. Isaacs: Differential suppression of mammary and prostate cancer metastasis by human chromosomes 17 and 11. *Cancer Res* 54, 6249-6256 (1994)

- 135. W. M. Liu and X. A. Zhang: KAII/CD82, a tumor metastasis suppressor. *Cancer Lett* 240, 183-194 (2006)
- 136. D. P. Lombardi, J. Geradts, J. F. Foley, C. Chiao, P. W. Lamb and J. C. Barrett: Loss of KAI1 expression in the progression of colorectal cancer. *Cancer Res* 59, 5724-5731 (1999)
- 137. A. Takaoka, Y. Hinoda, S. Satoh, Y. Adachi, F. Itoh, M. Adachi and K. Imai: Suppression of invasive properties of colon cancer cells by a metastasis suppressor KAI1 gene. *Oncogene* 16, 1443-1453 (1998)
- 138. H. Friess, X. Z. Guo, A. A. Tempia-Caliera, A. Fukuda, M. E. Martignoni, A. Zimmermann, M. Korc and M. W. Buchler: Differential expression of metastasis-associated genes in papilla of vater and pancreatic cancer correlates with disease stage. *J Clin Oncol* 19, 2422-2432 (2001)
- 139. P. Jackson, A. Marreiros and P. J. Russell: KAI1 tetraspanin and metastasis suppressor. *Int J Biochem Cell Biol* 37, 530-534 (2005)
- 140. J. Gu, M. Tamura, R. Pankov, E. H. Danen, T. Takino, K. Matsumoto and K. M. Yamada: She and FAK differentially regulate cell motility and directionality modulated by PTEN. *J Cell Biol* 146, 389-403 (1999)
- 141. R. L. Klemke, J. Leng, R. Molander, P. C. Brooks, K. Vuori and D. A. Cheresh: CAS/Crk coupling serves as a "molecular switch" for induction of cell migration. *J Cell Biol* 140, 961-972 (1998)
- 142. T. V. Kolesnikova, C. S. Stipp, R. M. Rao, W. S. Lane, F. W. Luscinskas and M. E. Hemler: EWI-2 modulates lymphocyte integrin alpha4beta1 functions. *Blood* 103, 3013-3039 (2004)
- 143. X. A. Zhang, B. He, B. Zhou and L. Liu: Requirement of the p130CAS-Crk coupling for metastasis suppressor KAII/CD82-mediated inhibition of cell migration. *J Biol Chem* 278, 27319-27328 (2003)
- 144. S. Charrin, S. Manie, C. Thiele, M. Billard, D. Gerlier, C. Boucheix and E. Rubinstein: A physical and functional link between cholesterol and tetraspanins. *Eur J Immunol* 33, 2479-2489 (2003)
- 145. E. Odintsova, J. Voortman, E. Gilbert and F. Berditchevski: Tetraspanin CD82 regulates compartmentalisation and ligand-induced dimerization of EGFR. *J Cell Sci* 116, 4557-4566 (2003)
- 146. S. C. Sridhar and C. K. Miranti: Tetraspanin KAI1/CD82 suppresses invasion by inhibiting integrindependent crosstalk with c-Met receptor and Src kinases. *Oncogene* 25, 2367-2378 (2006)
- 147. J. H. Lee, S. R. Park, K. O. Chay, Y. W. Seo, H. Kook, K. Y. Ahn, Y. J. Kim and K. K. Kim: KAI1 COOHterminal interacting tetraspanin (KITENIN), a member of the tetraspanin family, interacts with KAI1, a tumor metastasis suppressor, and enhances metastasis of cancer. *Cancer Res* 64, 4235-4243 (2004)
- 148. R. Bass, F. Werner, E. Odintsova, T. Sugiura, F. Berditchevski and V. Ellis: Regulation of urokinase receptor proteolytic function by the tetraspanin CD82. *J Biol Chem* 280, 14811-14818 (2005)
- 149. H. Hashida, A. Takabayashi, T. Tokuhara, N. Hattori, T. Taki, H. Hasegawa, S. Satoh, N. Kobayashi, Y. Yamaoka and M. Miyake: Clinical significance of transmembrane 4 superfamily in colon cancer. *Br J Cancer* 89, 158-167 (2003)

- 150. T. Tokuhara, H. Hasegawa, N. Hattori, H. Ishida, T. Taki, S. Tachibana, S. Sasaki and M. Miyake: Clinical significance of CD151 gene expression in nonsmall cell lung cancer. *Clin Cancer Res* 7, 4109-4114 (2001)
- 151. S. Gesierich, C. Paret, D. Hildebrand, J. Weitz, K. Zgraggen, F. H. Schmitz-Winnenthal, V. Horejsi, O. Yoshie, D. Herlyn, L. K. Ashman and M. Zöller: Colocalization of the tetraspanins, CO-029 and CD151, with integrins in human pancreatic adenocarcinoma: impact on cell motility. *Clin Cancer Res* 11, 2840-2852 (2005)
- 152. J. Ang, M. Lijovic, L. K. Ashman, K. Kan and A. G. Frauman: CD151 protein expression predicts the clinical outcome of low-grade primary prostate cancer better than histologic grading: a new prognostic indicator? *Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev* 13, 1717-1721 (2004)
- 153. M. Kohno, H. Hasegawa, M. Miyake, T. Yamamoto and S. Fujita. CD151 enhances cell motility and metastasis of cancer cells in the presence of focal adhesion kinase. *Int J Cancer* 97, 336-343 (2002)
- 154. R. Lan, Z. Liu, Y. Song and X. Zhang: Effects of rAAV-CD151 and rAAV-antiCD151 on the migration of human tongue squamous carcinoma cell line Tca8113. *J Huazhong Univ Sci Technolog Med Sci* 24, 556-559 (2004)
- 155. M. Shigeta, N. Sanzen, M. Ozawa, J. Gu, H. Hasegawa and K. Sekiguchi: CD151 regulates epithelial cell-cell adhesion through PKC- and Cdc42-dependent actin cytoskeletal reorganization. *J Cell Biol* 163, 165-176 (2003)
- 156. T. Shiomi, I. Inoki, F. Kataoka, T. Ohtsuka, G. Hashimoto, R. Nemori and Y. Okada: Pericellular activation of proMMP-7 (promatrilysin-1) through interaction with CD151. *Lab Invest* 85, 1489-1506 (2005)
- 157. C. Boucheix, G. H. Duc, C. Jasmin and E. Rubinstein: Tetraspanins and malignancy. *Expert Rev Mol Med* 2001, 1-17 (2001)
- 158. B. A. Sela, Z. Steplewski and H. Koprowski: Colon carcinoma-associated glycoproteins recognized by monoclonal antibodies CO-029 and GA22-2. *Hybridoma* 8:481-491 (1989) 159. S. Huerta, D. M. Harris, A. Jazirehi, B. Bonavida, D. Elashoff, E. H. Livingston and D. Heber: Gene expression profile of metastatic colon cancer cells resistant to cisplatin-induced apoptosis. *Int J Oncol* 22, 663-670 (2003)
- 160. K. Kanetaka, M. Sakamoto, Y. Yamamoto, M. Takamura, T. Kanematsu and S. Hirohashi: Overexpression of tetraspanin CO-029 in hepatocellular carcinoma. *J Hepatol* 35, 637-642 (2001)
- 161. R. L. Bick: Platelet function defects: a clinical review. *Semin Thromb Hemost* 18, 353-372 (1992)
- 162. K. Kanetaka, M. Sakamoto, Y. Yamamoto, M. Takamura, T. Kanematsu and S. Hirohashi: Possible involvement of tetraspanin CO-029 in hematogenous intrahepatic metastasis of liver cancer cells. *J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 18, 1309-1314 (2003)
- 163. T. A. Martin and W.G. Jiang: Tight junctions and their role in cancer metastasis. *Histol Histopathol* 16, 1183-1195 (2001)
- 164. E. E. Schneeberger and R. D. Lynch: The tight junction: a multifunctional complex. *Am. J Physiol Cell Physiol* 286, 1213-1228 (2004)
- 165. S. Tsukita and M. Furuse: Occludin and claudins in tight-junction strands: leading or supporting players? *Trends Cell Biol* 9, 268-273 (1999)

- 166. M. S. Balda and K. Matter: Tight junctions. *J Cell Sci* 111, 541-547 (1998)
- 167. B. R. Stevenson and B. H. Keon: The tight junction: morphology to molecules. *Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol* 14, 89-109 (1998)
- 168. J. Ikenouchi, M. Furuse, K. Furuse, H. Sasaki, S. Tsukita and S. Tsukita: Tricellulin constitutes a novel barrier at tricellular contacts of epithelial cells. *J Cell Biol* 171, 939-945 (2005)
- 169. K. M. McCarthy, I. B. Skare, M. C. Stankewich, M. Furuse, S. Tsukita, R. A. Rogers, R. D. Lynch and E. E. Schneeberger: Occludin is a functional component of the tight junction. *J Cell Sci* 109, 2287-2298 (1996)
- 170. G. Bazzoni: The JAM family of junctional adhesion molecules. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* 15, 525-530 (2003)
- 171. L. Gonzalez-Mariscal, A. Betanzos, P. Nava and B. E. Jaramillo: Tight junction proteins. *Prog Biophys Mol Biol* 81, 1-44 (2003)
- 172. K. Morita, M. Furuse, K. Fujimoto and S. Tsukita: Claudin multigene family encoding four-transmembrane domain protein components of tight junction strands. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 96, 511-516 (1999)
- 173. O. R. Colegio, C. M. Van Itallie, H. J. McCrea, C. Rahner and J. M. Anderson: Claudins create charge-selective channels in the paracellular pathway between epithelial cells. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* 283, 142-147 (2002)
- 174. K. Fujita, J. Katahira, Y. Horiguchi, N. Sonoda, M. Furuse and S. Tsukita: Clostridium perfringens enterotoxin binds to the second extracellular loop of claudin-3, a tight junction integral membrane protein. *FEBS Lett* 476, 258-261 (2000)
- 175. M. Itoh, M. Furuse, K. Morita, K. Kubota, M. Saitou and S. Tsukita: Direct binding of three tight junction-associated MAGUKs, ZO-1, ZO-2, and ZO-3, with the COOH termini of claudins. *J Cell Biol* 147, 1351-1363 (1999)
- 176. M. Itoh, H. Sasaki, M. Furuse, H. Ozaki, T. Kita and S. Tsukita: Junctional adhesion molecule (JAM) binds to PAR-3: a possible mechanism for the recruitment of PAR-3 to tight junctions. *J Cell Biol* 154, 491-497 (2001)
- 177. L. L. Mitic, C. M. Van Itallie and J. M. Anderson: Molecular physiology and pathophysiology of tight junctions I. Tight junction structure and function: lessons from mutant animals and proteins. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* 279, 250-254 (2000)
- 178. S. Tsukita and M. Furuse and M. Itoh: Multifunctional strands in tight junctions. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 2, 285-293 (2001)
- 179. C. Yeaman, K. K. Grindstaff, M. D. Hansen and W. J. Nelson: Cell polarity: Versatile scaffolds keep things in place. *Curr Biol* 9, 515-517 (1999)
- 180. M. H. Roh and B. Margolis: Composition and function of PDZ protein complexes during cell polarization. *Am J Physiol Renal Physiol* 285, 377-387 (2003)
- 181. W. J. Nelson: Adaptation of core mechanisms to generate cell polarity. *Nature* 422, 766-774 (2003)
- 182. A. Suzuki, C. Ishiyama, K. Hashiba, M. Shimizu, K. Ebnet and S. Ohno: aPKC kinase activity is required for the asymmetric differentiation of the premature junctional complex during epithelial cell polarization. *J Cell Sci* 115, 3565-3573 (2002)

- 183. M. Behr, D. Riedel and R. Schuh: The claudin-like megatrachea is essential in septate junctions for the epithelial barrier function in Drosophila. *Dev Cell* 5, 611-620 (2003)
- 184. J. S. Simske, M. Koppen, P. Sims, J. Hodgkin, A. Yonkof and J. Hardin: The cell junction protein VAB-9 regulates adhesion and epidermal morphology in C. elegans. *Nat Cell Biol* 5, 619-625 (2003)
- 185. J. M. Anderson, C. M. Van Itallie and A. S. Fanning: Setting up a selective barrier at the apical junction complex. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* 16, 140-145 (2004)
- 186. A. S. Fanning, T. Y. Ma and J. M. Anderson: Isolation and functional characterization of the actin binding region in the tight junction protein ZO-1. *FASEB J* 16, 1835-1837 (2002)
- 187. C. M. Van Itallie, T. M. Gambling, J. L. Carson and J. M. Anderson: Palmitoylation of claudins is required for efficient tight-junction localization. *J Cell Sci* 118, 1427-1436 (2005)
- 188. G. I. Miura and J. E. Treisman: Lipid modification of secreted signaling proteins. *Cell Cycle* 5, 1184-1188 (2006) 189. M. E. Linder and R. J. Deschenes: Palmitoylation: policing protein stability and traffic. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 8, 74-84 (2007)
- 190. M. Edidin: Lipids on the frontier: a century of cell-membrane bilayers. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 4, 414-418 (2003)
- 191. A. Nusrat, C. A. Parkos, P. Verkade, C. S. Foley, T. W. Liang, W. Innis-Whitehouse, K. K. Eastburn and J. L. Madara: Tight junctions are membrane microdomains. *J Cell Sci* 113, 1771-1781 (2000)
- 192. L. L. Mitic, V. M. Unger and J. M. Anderson: Expression, solubilization, and biochemical characterization of the tight junction transmembrane protein claudin-4. *Protein Sci* 12, 218-227 (2003)
- 193. H. Sasaki, C. Matsui, K. Furuse, Y. Mimori-Kiyosue, M. Furuse and S. Tsukita: Dynamic behavior of paired claudin strands within apposing plasma membranes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 100, 3971-3976 (2003)
- 194. M. Matsuda, A. Kubo, M. Furuse and S. Tsukita: A peculiar internalization of claudins, tight junction-specific adhesion molecules, during the intercellular movement of epithelial cells. *J Cell Sci* 117, 1247-1257 (2004)
- 195. A. I. Ivanov, A. Nusrat, C. A. Parkos: Endocytosis of epithelial apical junctional proteins by a clathrin-mediated pathway into a unique storage compartment. *Mol Biol Cell* 15, 176-188 (2004)
- 196. L. Shen and J. R. Turner: Actin depolymerization disrupts tight junctions via caveolae-mediated endocytosis. *Mol Biol Cell* 16, 3919-3936 (2005)
- 197. A. I. Ivanov, A: Nusrat and C. A. Parkos: The epithelium in inflammatory bowel disease: potential role of endocytosis of junctional proteins in barrier disruption. *Novartis Found Symp* 263, 115-124 (2004)
- 198. M. Utech, A. I. Ivanov, S. N. Samarin, M. Bruewer, J. R. Turner, R. J. Mrsny, C. A. Parkos and A. Nusrat: Mechanism of IFN-gamma-induced endocytosis of tight junction proteins: myosin II-dependent vacuolarization of the apical plasma membrane. *Mol Biol Cell* 16, 5040-5052 (2005)
- 199. T. D'Souza, R. Agarwal and P. J. Morin: Phosphorylation of claudin-3 at threonine 192 by cAMP-

- dependent protein kinase regulates tight junction barrier function in ovarian cancer cells. *J Biol Chem* 280, 26233-26240 (2005)
- 200. V. Nunbhakdi-Craig, T. Machleidt, E. Ogris, D. Bellotto, C. L. White 3rd and E. Sontag: Protein phosphatase 2A associates with and regulates atypical PKC and the epithelial tight junction complex. *J Cell Biol* 158, 967-978 (2002)
- 202. M Tanaka, R. Kamata and R Sakai: Phosphorylation of ephrin-B1 via the interaction with claudin following cell-cell contact formation. *EMBO J* 24, 3700-3711 (2005)
- 202. E. B. Pasquale: Eph receptor signalling casts a wide net on cell behaviour. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 6, 462-475 (2005)
- 203. J. Ikenouchi, M. Matsuda, M. Furuse and S. Tsukita: Regulation of tight junctions during the epithelium-mesenchyme transition: direct repression of the gene expression of claudins/occludin by Snail. *J Cell Sci* 116, 1959-1967 (2003)
- 204. F. Carrozzino, P. Soulie, D. Huber, N. Mensi, L. Orci, A. Cano, E. Feraille and R. Montesano: Inducible expression of Snail selectively increases paracellular ion permeability and differentially modulates tight junction proteins. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* 289, 1002-1014 (2005) 205. R. Okamoto, K. Irie, A. Yamada, T. Katata, A. Fukuhara and Y. Takai: Recruitment of E-cadherin associated with alpha- and beta-catenins and p120ctn to the nectin-based cell-cell adhesion sites by the action of 12-O-tetradecanoylphorbol-13-acetate in MDCK cells. *Genes*
- 206. T. Ohkubo and M. Ozawa: The transcription factor Snail downregulates the tight junction components independently of E-cadherin downregulation. *J Cell Sci* 117, 1675-1685 (2004)

Cells 10, 435-445 (2005)

- 207. F. Escaffit, F. Boudreau and J. F. Beaulieu: Differential expression of claudin-2 along the human intestine: Implication of GATA-4 in the maintenance of claudin-2 in differentiating cells. *J Cell Physiol* 203, 15-26 (2005)
- 208. S. Satohisa, H. Chiba, M. Osanai, S. Ohno, T. Kojima, T. Saito and N. Sawada: Behavior of tight-junction, adherens-junction and cell polarity proteins during HNF-4alpha-induced epithelial polarization. *Exp Cell Res* 310, 66-78 (2005)
- 209. J. H. Lipschutz, S. Li, A. Arisco and D. F. Balkovetz: Extracellular signal-regulated kinases 1/2 control claudin-2 expression in Madin-Darby canine kidney strain I and II cells. *J Biol Chem* 280, 3780-3788 (2005)
- 210. H. Schmitz, C. Barmeyer, A. H. Gitter, F. Wullstein, C. J. Bentzel, M. Fromm, E. O. Riecken and J. D. Schulzke: Epithelial barrier and transport function of the colon in ulcerative colitis. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* 915, 312-326 (2000)
- 211. S. V. Walsh, A. M. Hopkins and A. Nusrat: Modulation of tight junction structure and function by cytokines. *Adv Drug Deliv Rev* 41, 303-313 (2000)
- 212. T. Kinugasa, T. Sakaguchi, X. Gu and H. C. Reinecker: Claudins regulate the intestinal barrier in response to immune mediators. *Gastroenterology* 118, 1001-1011 (2000)
- 213. A. B. Singh, T. Tsukada, R. Zent and R. C. Harris: Membrane-associated HB-EGF modulates HGF-induced

- cellular responses in MDCK cells. *J Cell Sci* 117, 1365-1379 (2004)
- 214. T. Yamamoto, T. Kojima, M. Murata, K. Takano, M. Go, H. Chiba and N. Sawada: IL-1beta regulates expression of Cx32, occludin, and claudin-2 of rat hepatocytes via distinct signal transduction pathways. *Exp Cell Res* 299, 427-441 (2004)
- 215. X. Han, M. P. Fink and R. L. Delude: Proinflammatory cytokines cause NO*-dependent and -independent changes in expression and localization of tight junction proteins in intestinal epithelial cells. *Shock* 19, 229-237 (2003)
- 216. M. Imamura, T. Kojima, M. Lan, S. Son, M. Murata, M Osanai, H. Chiba, K. Hirata and N. Sawada: Oncostatin M induces upregulation of claudin-2 in rodent hepatocytes coinciding with changes in morphology and function of tight junctions. *Exp Cell Res* 313, 1951-6192 (2007)
- 217. M. Lan, T. Kojima, M. Osanai, H. Chiba and N. Sawada: Oncogenic Raf-1 regulates epithelial to mesenchymal transition via distinct signal transduction pathways in an immortalized mouse hepatic cell line. *Carcinogenesis* 25, 2385-2395 (2004)
- 218. J. M.Mullin, J. M. Leatherman, M. C. Valenzano, E. R. Huerta, J. Verrechio, D. M. Smith, K. Snetselaar, M. Liu, M. K. Francis and C. Sell: Ras mutation impairs epithelial barrier function to a wide range of nonelectrolytes. *Mol Biol Cell* 16, 5538-5550 (2005)
- 219. M. Murata, T. Kojima, T. Yamamoto, M. Go, K. Takano, M. Osanai, H. Chiba and N. Sawada: Downregulation of survival signaling through MAPK and Akt in occludin-deficient mouse hepatocytes *in vitro*. *Exp Cell Res* 310, 140-151 (2005)
- 220. M D. Alexandre, Q. Lu and Y. H. Chen: Overexpression of claudin-7 decreases the paracellular Cl-conductance and increases the paracellular Na+conductance in LLC-PK1 cells. *J Cell Sci* 118, 2683-2693 (2005)
- 221. M. D. Alexandre, B. G. Jeansonne, R. H. Renegar, R. Tatum and Y. H. Chen: The first extracellular domain of claudin-7 affects paracellular Cl- permeability. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 357, 87-91 (2007)
- 222. M. Go, T. Kojima, K. Takano, M. Murata, S. Ichimiya, H. Tsubota, T. Himi and N. Sawada: Expression and function of tight junctions in the crypt epithelium of human palatine tonsils. *J Histochem Cytochem* 52, 1627-1638 (2004)
- 223. L. Gonzalez-Mariscal, C. Namorado Mdel, D. Martin, G. Sierra and J. L. Reyes: The tight junction proteins claudin-7 and -8 display a different subcellular localization at Henle's loops and collecting ducts of rabbit kidney. *Nephrol Dial Transplant* 21, 2391-2398 (2006)
- 224. H. Fujita, H. Chiba, H. Yokozaki, N. Sakai, K. Sugimoto, T. Wada, T. Kojima, T. Yamashita and N. Sawada: Differential expression and subcellular localization of claudin-7, -8, -12, -13, and -15 along the mouse intestine. *J Histochem Cytochem* 54, 933-944 (2006) 225. V. G. Brunton, I. R. MacPherson and M. C. Frame: Cell adhesion receptors, tyrosine kinases and actin modulators: a complex three-way circuitry. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1692, 121-144 (2004)
- 226. A. P. Soler, R. D. Miller, K. V. Laughlin, N. Z. Carp, D. M. Klurfeld and J. M. Mullin: Increased tight junctional

- permeability is associated with the development of colon cancer. *Carcinogenesis* 20, 1425-1431 (1999)
- 227. J. M. Mullin: Potential interplay between luminal growth factors and increased tight junction permeability in epithelial carcinogenesis. *J Exp Zool* 279, 484-489 (1997)
- 228. T. A. Martin and W. G. Jiang: Tight junctions and their role in cancer metastasis. *Histol Histopathol* 16, 1183-1195 (2001)
- 229. F. Kramer, K. White, M. Kubbies, K. Swisshelm and B. H. Weber: Genomic organization of claudin-1 and its assessment in hereditary and sporadic breast cancer. *Hum Genet* 107, 249-256 (2000)
- 230. A. M. Tokes, J. Kulka, S. Paku, A. Szik, C. Paska, P. K. Novak, L. Szilak, A. Kiss, K. Bogi and Z. Schaff: Claudin-1, -3 and -4 proteins and mRNA expression in benign and malignant breast lesions: a research study. *Breast Cancer Res* 7, 296-305 (2005)
- 231. M. B. Resnick, T. Konkin, J. Routhier, E. Sabo and V. E. Pricolo: Claudin-1 is a strong prognostic indicator in stage II colonic cancer: a tissue microarray study. *Mod Pathol* 18, 511-518 (2005)
- 232. K. Swisshelm, R. Macek and M. Kubbies: Role of claudins in tumorigenesis. *Adv Drug Deliv Rev* 57, 919-928 (2005)
- 233. G. M. Sheehan, B. V. Kallakury, C. E. Sheehan, H. A. Fisher, R. P. Kaufman Jr and J. S. Ross: Loss of claudins-1 and -7 and expression of claudins-3 and -4 correlate with prognostic variables in prostatic adenocarcinomas. *Hum Pathol* 38, 564-569 (2007)
- 234. S. L. Kominsky, P. Argani, D. Korz, E. Evron, V. Raman, E. Garrett, A. Rein, G. Sauter, O. P. Kallioniemi and S. Sukumar: Loss of the tight junction protein claudin-7 correlates with histological grade in both ductal carcinoma *in situ* and invasive ductal carcinoma of the breast. *Oncogene* 22, 2021-2033 (2003)
- 235. T. Sauer, M. K. Pedersen, K. Ebeltoft and O. Naess: Reduced expression of Claudin-7 in fine needle aspirates from breast carcinomas correlate with grading and metastatic disease. *Cytopathology* 16, 193-198 (2005)
- 236. D. Park, R. Karesen, U. Axcrona, T. Noren and T Sauer: Expression pattern of adhesion molecules (Ecadherin, alpha-, beta-, gamma-catenin and claudin-7), their influence on survival in primary breast carcinoma, and their corresponding axillary lymph node metastasis. *APMIS* 115, 52-65 (2007)
- 237. B. Blackman, T. Russell, S. K. Nordeen, D. Medina and M. C. Neville: Claudin 7 expression and localization in the normal murine mammary gland and murine mammary tumors. *Breast Cancer Res* 7, 248-255 (2005) 238. A. E. Al Moustafa, M. A. Alaoui-Jamali, G. Batist, M. Hernandez-Perez, C. Serruya, L. Alpert, M. J. Black, R. Sladek and W. D. Foulkes: Identification of genes associated with head and neck carcinogenesis by cDNA microarray comparison between matched primary normal epithelial and squamous carcinoma cells. *Oncogene* 21, 2634-2640 (2002)
- 239. M. Lioni, P. Brafford, C. Andl, A. Rustgi, W. El-Deiry, M. Herlyn and K. S. Smalley: Dysregulation of claudin-7 leads to loss of E-cadherin expression and the increased invasion of esophageal squamous cell carcinoma cells. *Am J Pathol* 170, 709-721 (2007)

- 240. Y. Usami, H. Chiba, F. Nakayama, J. Ueda, Y. Matsuda, N. Sawada, T. Komori, A. Ito and H. Yokozaki: Reduced expression of claudin-7 correlates with invasion and metastasis in squamous cell carcinoma of the esophagus. *Hum Pathol* 37, 569-577 (2006)
- 241. J. W. Lee, S. J. Lee, J. Seo, S. Y. Song, G. Ahn, C. S. Park, J. H. Lee, B. G. Kim and D. S. Bae: Increased expressions of claudin-1 and claudin-7 during the progression of cervical neoplasia. *Gynecol Oncol* 97, 53-59 (2005)
- 242. E. Montgomery, A. J. Mamelak, M. Gibson, A. Maitra, S. Sheikh, S. S. Amr, S. Yang, M. Brock, A. Forastiere, S. Zhang, K. M. Murphy and K. D. Berg KD. Overexpression of claudin proteins in esophageal adenocarcinoma and its precursor lesions. *Appl Immuno-histochem Mol Morphol* 14, 24-30 (2006)
- 243. C. D. Hough, C. A. Sherman-Baust, E. S. Pizer, F. J. Montz, D. D. Im, N. B. Rosenshein, K. R. Cho, G. J. Riggins and P. J. Morin: Large-scale serial analysis of gene expression reveals genes differentially expressed in ovarian cancer. *Cancer Res* 60, 6281-6287 (2000)
- 244. L. B. Rangel, R. Agarwal, T. D'Souza, E. S. Pizer, P. L. Alo, W. D. Lancaster, L. Gregoire, D. R. Schwartz, K. R. Cho and P. J. Morin: Tight junction proteins claudin-3 and claudin-4 are frequently overexpressed in ovarian cancer but not in ovarian cystadenomas. *Clin Cancer Res* 9, 2567-2575 (2003)
- 245. K. Hibbs, K. M. Skubitz, S. E. Pambuccian, R. C. Casey, K. M. Burleson, T. R. Oegema Jr, J. J. Thiele, S. M. Grindle, R. L. Bliss and A. P. Skubitz: Differential gene expression in ovarian carcinoma: identification of potential biomarkers. *Am J Pathol* 165, 397-414 (2004)
- 246. K. H. Lu, A. P. Patterson, L. Wang, R. T. Marquez, E. N. Atkinson, K. A. Baggerly, L. R. Ramoth, D. G. Rosen, J. Liu, I. Hellstrom, D. Smith, L. Hartmann, D. Fishman, A. Berchuck, R. Schmandt, R. Whitaker, D. M. Gershenson, G. B. Mills, and R. C. Bast Jr.: Selection of potential markers for epithelial ovarian cancer with gene expression arrays and recursive descent partition analysis. *Clin Cancer Res* 10, 3291-3300 (2004)
- 247. A. D. Santin, F. Zhan, S. Bellone, M. Palmieri, S. Cane, E. Bignotti, S. Anfossi, M. Gokden, D. Dunn, J. J. Roman, T. J. O'Brien, E. Tian, M. J. Cannon, J. Shaughnessy Jr, and S. Pecorelli: Gene expression profiles in primary ovarian serous papillary tumors and normal ovarian epithelium: identification of candidate molecular markers for ovarian cancer diagnosis and therapy. *Int J Cancer* 112, 14-25 (2004)
- 248. S. L. Kominsky, M. Vali, D. Korz, T. G. Gabig, S. A. Weitzman, P. Argani and S. Sukumar: Clostridium perfringens enterotoxin elicits rapid and specific cytolysis of breast carcinoma cells mediated through tight junction proteins claudin 3 and 4. *Am J Pathol* 164, 1627-1633 (2004)
- 249. H. Long, C. D. Crean, W. H. Lee, O. W. Cummings and T. G. Gabig: Expression of Clostridium perfringens enterotoxin receptors claudin-3 and claudin-4 in prostate cancer epithelium. *Cancer Res* 61, 7878-7881 (2001)
- 250. T. M. Gress, F. Muller-Pillasch, M. Geng, F. Zimmerhackl, G. Zehetner, H. Friess, M. Buchler, G. Adler and H. Lehrach: A pancreatic cancer-specific expression profile. *Oncogene* 13, 1819-1830 (1996)

- 251. P. Michl, M. Buchholz, M. Rölke, S. Kunsch, M. Löhr, B. McClane, S. Tsukita, G. Leder, G. Adler and T. M. Gress: Claudin-4: a new target for pancreatic cancer treatment using Clostridium perfringens enterotoxin. *Gastroenterology* 121, 678-684 (2001)
- 252. L. S. Nichols, R. Ashfaq and C. A. Iacobuzio-Donahue: Claudin 4 protein expression in primary and metastatic pancreatic cancer: support for use as a therapeutic target. *Am J Clin Pathol* 121, 226-230 (2004)
- 253. N. Sato, N. Fukushima, A. Maitra, C. A. Iacobuzio-Donahue, N. T. van Heek, J. L. Cameron, C. J. Yeo, R. H. Hruban and M. Goggins: Gene expression profiling identifies genes associated with invasive intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas. *Am J Pathol* 164, 903-914 (2004)
- 254. B. Terris, E. Blaveri, T. Crnogorac-Jurcevic, M. Jones, E. Missiaglia, P. Ruszniewski, A. Sauvanet and N. R. Lemoine: Characterization of gene expression profiles in intraductal papillary-mucinous tumors of the pancreas. *Am J Pathol* 160, 1745-1754 (2002)
- 255. Y. D. Choi, K. S. Kim, S. Ryu, Y. Park, N. H. Cho, S. H. Rha, J. J. Jang, J. Y. Ro, S. W. Juhng and C. Choi: Claudin-7 is highly expressed in chromophobe renal cell carcinoma and renal oncocytoma. *J Korean Med Sci* 22, 305-310 (2007)
- 256. R. Guenther, V. Krenn, L. Morawietz, A. Dankof, I. Melcher, K. D. Schaser, H. U. Kasper, R. J. Kuban, U. Ungethum and C. Sers: Giant cell tumors of the bone: molecular profiling and expression analysis of Ephrin A1 receptor, Claudin 7, CD52, FGFR3 and AMFR. *Pathol Res Pract* 201, 649-663 (2005)
- 257. J. Borlak, T. Meier, R. Halter, R. Spanel and K. Spanel-Borowski: Epidermal growth factor-induced hepatocellular carcinoma: gene expression profiles in precursor lesions, early stage and solitary tumours. *Oncogene* 24, 1809-1819 (2005)
- 258. A. H. Johnson, H. F. Frierson, A. Zaika, S. M. Powell, J. Roche, S. Crowe, C. A. Moskaluk and W. El-Rifai: Expression of tight-junction protein claudin-7 is an early event in gastric tumorigenesis. *Am J Pathol* 167, 577-584 (2005)
- 259. J. Y. Zheng, D. Yu, M. Foroohar, E. Ko, J. Chan, N. Kim, R. Chiu and S. Pang: Regulation of the expression of the prostate-specific antigen by claudin-7. *J Membr Biol* 194, 187-197 (2003)
- 260. M. Fujibe, H. Chiba, T. Kojima, T. Soma, T. Wada, T. Yamashita and N. Sawada: Thr203 of claudin-1, a putative phosphorylation site for MAP kinase, is required to promote the barrier function of tight junctions. *Exp Cell Res* 295, 36-47 (2004)
- 261. T. Ishizaki, H. Chiba, T. Kojima, M. Fujibe, T. Soma, H. Miyajima, K. Nagasawa, I. Wada and N. Sawada: Cyclic AMP induces phosphorylation of claudin-5 immunoprecipitates and expression of claudin-5 gene in blood-brain-barrier endothelial cells via protein kinase Adependent and -independent pathways. *Exp Cell Res* 290, 275-288 (2003)
- 262. T. Soma, H. Chiba, Y. Kato-Mori, T. Wada, T. Yamashita, T. Kojima and N. Sawada: Thr(207) of claudin-5 is involved in size-selective loosening of the endothelial barrier by cyclic AMP. *Exp Cell Res* 300, 202-212 (2004)

- 263. K. Yamauchi, T. Rai, K. Kobayashi, E. Sohara, T. Suzuki, T. Itoh, S. Suda, A. Hayama, S. Sasaki and S. Uchida: Disease-causing mutant WNK4 increases paracellular chloride permeability and phosphorylates claudins. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 101, 4690-4694 (2004) 264. R. Agarwal, T. D'Souza and P. J. Morin: Claudin-3 and claudin-4 expression in ovarian epithelial cells enhances invasion and is associated with increased matrix metalloproteinase-2 activity. *Cancer Res* 65, 7378-7385 (2005)
- 265. F. Le Naour, M. Andre, C. Greco, M. Billard, B. Sordat, J. F. Emile, F. Lanza, C. Boucheix and E. Rubinstein: Profiling of the tetraspanin web of human colon cancer cells. *Mol Cell Proteomics* 5, 845-857 (2006) 266. S. Charrin, F. Le Naour, V. Labas, M. Billard, J. P. Le Caer, J. F. Emile, M. A. Petit, C. Boucheix and E. Rubinstein: EWI-2 is a new component of the tetraspanin web in hepatocytes and lymphoid cells. *Biochem J* 373, 409-421 (2003)
- 267. J. Würfel, M. Rösel, S. Seiter, C. Claas, M. Herlevsen, R. Weth and M. Zöller: Metastasis-association of the rat ortholog of the human epithelial glycoprotein antigen EGP314. *Oncogene* 18, 2323-2334 (1999)
- **Key Words**: EpCAM, Tetraspanins, Claudins, Tumor Progression, Protein Complexes, Membrane Microdomains, Review

Send correspondence to: Dr Margot Zoller, Department of Tumor Progression and Immune Defense, German Cancer Research Center, Im Neuenheimer Feld 280, D-69120 Heidelberg, Germany, Tel: 49-6221 422454, Fax: 49-6221 424760, E-mail: m.zoeller@dkfz.de

http://www.bioscience.org/current/vol13.htm